# Diatom-based reconstructions of climate and ocean conditions from Svalbard and Baffin Bay since the Last Glacial Maximum

**MIMMI OKSMAN** 

ACADEMIC DISSERTATION To be presented, with the permission of the Faculty of Science of the University of Helsinki, for public examination in auditorium E204, Physicum, Kumpula, on 15 December 2017, at 12 noon.

DEPARTMENT OF GEOSCIENCES AND GEOGRAPHY A56 / HELSINKI 2017

© Mimmi Oksman (synopsis and Paper I) © Springer (Paper II and III) Cover photo: Mimmi Oksman

Author's address:	Mimmi Oksman			
	Division of Biogeosciences			
	Department of Geosciences and Geography			
	P.O.Box 64			
	00014 University of Helsinki			
	Finland			
	mimmi.oksman@helsinki.fi			
Supervised by:	Phd, Research Fellow, Adjunct Senior Researcher Kaarina Weckström			
	Department of Environmental Sciences (ECRU)			
	University of Helsinki, Finland			
	Department of Glaciology and Climate			
	Geological Survey of Denmark and Greenland (GEUS), Denmark			
	PhD, Research Scientist Arto Miettinen			
	Norwegian Polar Institute			
Reviewed by:	Assistant Professor Christof Pearce			
	Department of Geosciences			
	Aarhus University, Denmark			
	Assistant Professor Anna Pieńkowski			
	Department of Physical Sciences			
	MacEwan University, Canada			
Opponent:	Research Director Xavier Crosta			
11	Environnements et Paléoenvironnements Océaniques et			
	Continentaux (EPOC)			
	University of Bordeaux, France			
	-			

ISSN-L 1798-7911 ISSN 1798-7911 ISBN 978-951-51-2937-6 (paperback) ISBN 978-951-51-2938-3 (PDF) http://ethesis.helsinki.fi

Unigrafia Helsinki 2017

# Abstract

The recent changes in the Arctic region, e.g. decreased Arctic sea ice cover and accelerated ice mass loss from the Greenland ice sheet, have an alarming rate and magnitude. The ongoing climate warming has a profound impact on the sensitive Arctic region known as polar amplification. To better understand the changes taking place in the Arctic region, and to project the future impacts of the ongoing climate change, we need to look into the past in order to obtain analogues of past climate conditions and past interactions between climate system components (ocean, ice sheet, and atmosphere).

High-latitude marine proxy records provide indirect information of past long-term oceanic conditions and climate variability. Paleoceanographic records, from the vicinity of ice margins, can be employed to investigate past interactions between the ocean and ice sheets, which are crucial in order to understand the future impacts of the ocean surface warming on the marine terminating parts of ice sheets.

This work examines ocean surface conditions (August sea surface temperatures, sea ice and ocean surface water masses) from high northern latitudes after the Last Glacial Maximum using marine fossil diatom assemblages. Long-term paleoclimatic and -oceanographic records are obtained from two study sites (northern Svalbard and central-eastern Baffin Bay) using quantitative and qualitative diatom analyses, and sediment grain size distribution analysis. An additional focus of this work was to study the ecology of common northern North Atlantic diatom species and define their relationship to environmental variables (August sea surface temperatures and April sea ice) in order to identify the best indicator species for these environmental variables and to improve their reliability as paleoceanographic indicators for high latitude paleoclimatic reconstructions.

The Baffin Bay study site was investigated for the deglacial period (10-14 kyr BP), and the results suggest a warmer ocean surface in central-eastern Baffin Bay during the cold Younger Dryas period (11.7-12.9 kyr BP) indicating that the ocean was out of phase with atmospheric conditions over Greenland. The warmer conditions were caused by enhanced inflow of Atlantic-sourced waters and increased solar insolation on the Northern Hemisphere, which amplified seasonality over Baffin Bay and had a significant role triggering the retreat of the Jakobshavn Isbræ ice stream in West Greenland, which is visible in the sedimentological evidence. The paleoceanographic record from northern Svalbard represents the late Holocene (last ca. 4 200 years), and the results show a clear climate shift at 2.5 kyr BP, as the study location changed from stable, glacier-proximal conditions into fluctuating glacier-distal conditions, emphasizing the sensitivity of the Arctic environment to climate oscillations

Diatoms are widely used as indicators for past climate change, which emphasizes that understanding the species' relationship to environmental variables is essential when employing diatoms as a paleoclimate proxy. The study of the main northern North Atlantic diatom taxa's ecology and responses to environmental variables identifies robust indicators for cold, temperate and warm waters and for sea ice. The results show that not all sea ice-associated species have a statistically significant relationship to sea ice within the large calibration dataset used. Only *Actinocyclus curvatulus, Coscinodiscus oculusiridis, Fragilariopsis oceanica* and *Porosira glacialis* were found to have a statistically significant relationship to sea ice, whereas the widely used sea ice indicator *Fragilariopsis cylindrus* shows no significant relationship to sea ice. While this species is often found in sea ice and in the marginal ice zone, its ecology appears to be more complex.

This work presents paleoceanographic and – climatic records from high latitude oceans that give new insights to our current knowledge of past climate variability, and reform some of our current understanding of the past climate conditions on a local scale. This work also improves the applicability of the key northern North Atlantic diatom taxa as paleo-indicators, questioning previous knowledge on the ecology of some species and highlighting some important taxonomic issues. These issues need to be resolved in the future, as they might affect ecological interpretations and climate reconstructions.

# Tiivistelmä

Viimeaikaiset muutokset arktisessa vmpäristössä, kuten merijään laaiuuden pienentyminen sekä Grönlannin mannerjäätikön sulaminen, ovat tapahtuneet hälyttävällä nopeudella ja intensiteetillä. On selvää, että nykyisellä ilmastonmuutoksella on vakavia vaikutuksia ilmastollisesti herkkään arktiseen alueeseen Tutkimalla menneitä ilmastonvaihteluita. ilmasto-olosuhteita sekä vuorovaikutuksia ilmastosysteemin komponenttien (meri. mannerjäätikkö, ilmakehä) välillä, löydetään mahdollisia analogioita nykyiselle ilmastonmuutokselle. Menneisyyden ilmastotiedon avulla voidaan siis paremmin ymmärtää nykyisiä muutoksia arktisessa ympäristössä sekä arvioida tulevia ilmastonmuutoksen vaikutuksia.

Merenpohjan sedimenttisarjat tarjoavat epäsuoraa tietoa menneistä pitkän aikavälin ilmastonvaihteluista sekä meren pintaveden olosuhteiden muutoksista. Jäätikön reunan läheisyydestä saatavan tiedon avulla pystytään tutkimaan muinaisia meren ja jäätikön välisiä vuorovaikutuksia, mikä on erittäin tärkeä ymmärtää arvioitaessa nykyisen meren pintaveden lämpenemisen vaikutuksia Grönlannin mereen päättyviin jäätikköihin.

Tässä työssä tutkitaan edellisen jääkauden jälkeisiä merenpinnan olosuhteiden (meriveden pintalämpötilan, merijään ja merivirtojen) vaihteluita korkeilla pohjoisilla leveysasteilla käyttäen meressä eläviä piileväyhteisöjä. Pitkän aikavälin vaihteluita ilmastossa ja merenpinnassa tutkitaan kahdelta eri tutkimusalueelta Pohjois-Huippuvuorilta sekä Baffininlahdelta. Työssä käytetään piileväyhteisöihin perustuvia kvantitatiivisiä ja kvalitatiivisia metodeja. Lisäksi sedimentin raekoko-analyysiä

käytetään tutkittaessa meren ja jäätiköiden välistävuorovaikutusta. Työssätutkitaan myös yleisempien pohjoisella Pohjois-Atlantilla esiintyvien piilevien ekologiaa sekä vasteita yleisimpiin ympäristömuuttujiin; meriveden pintalämpötilaan ja merijäähän. Lajikohtaisia ympäristövasteita tutkimalla pyritään selvittämään parhaimmat indikaattorilajit tutkituille ympäristömuuttujille sekä edistämään lajien käyttömahdollisuuksia paleotutkimuksissa.

Baffininlahdelta tutkittiin deglasiaation aikaisia (10 000–14 000 vuotta sitten) muutoksia. Tulokset osoittavat että meren pintavedet olivat lämpimiä kylmän Nuorempi Dryas-kauden aikana (11 700-12 900 vuotta sitten), mikä viittaa siihen että meren pintaosien olosuhteet Grönlannissa vallinneista poikkesivat ilmasto-olosuhteista. Nämä lämpimät olosuhteet aiheutuivat alueella lisääntyneestä Atlanttisesta merivirtauksesta sekä pohjoisella pallonpuoliskolla lisääntyneestä auringon säteilystä mikä puolestaan voimisti vuodenaikaisuutta. Raekoon muutos meren pohiasedimentissä osoittaa että lämpimällä merivedellä oli suuri vaikutus Länsi-Grönlannissa sijaitsevan Jakobshavn Isbræjäätikkövirran romahtamiseen. Pohjoistutkittu Huippuvuorilta sedimenttisarja kattaa noin viimeisen 4 200 vuoden ajanjakson. Tuloksien perusteella Pohjois-Huippuvuorilla tapahtui merkittävä muutos noin 2 500 vuotta sitten kun ilmasto vaihtui melko tasaisesta hyvin vaihtelevaksi Sedimenttiarkiston perusteella alueella sijainnut jäätikkö vetäytyi samaan aikaan tutkimusalueen läheisyydestä kauemmaksi. Muutos korostaa Arktisen alueen herkkyyttä ilmastonvaihteluille.

Piilevät ovat hyviä indikkaattoreita paleoilmastotutkimuksissa, ia siksi on erityisen tärkeää tuntea piilevien ekologiaa ja lajikohtaisia vasteita ympäristömuuttujiin. Tutkimus piilevien lajikohtaisista ympäristövasteista ja ekologiasta jakaa lajit kylmän-, lämpimän- ja lauhkeanveden indilaattoreiksi sekä merijää-indikaattoreiksi. Tutkimus osoittaa että kaikilla merijäähän yhdistetyillä lajeilla ei ole tilastollisesti merkittävää suhdetta merijäähän. Tuloksissa ainoastaan lajit Actinocyclus curvatulus, Coscinodiscus oculus-iridis, Fragilariopsis oceanica ja Porosira glacialis osoittavat tilastollisesti merkittävää vastetta merijäähän, kun taas aiemmin yleisesti merijääindikaattorilajina käytettyllä Fragilariopsis cvlindrus-lajilla ei ole tilastollisesti merkittävää vastetta merijäähän. Vaikka tämä laji esiintyy yleisesti merijäässä ja jääreunan edustan avovesialueella, sen ekologia on luultua monimutkaisempi.

Kokonaisuudessaan esittelee työ menneitä meren pintaosissa ja ilmastossa tapahtuneita vaihteluita pohjoisilta leveysasteilta, mikä lisää ymmärrystämme ja uudistaa joitakin aiempia käsityksiämme menneistä paikallisista ilmastonvaihteluista. Lisäksi tutkimus vahvistaa nykyistä tietämystämme Pohjois-Atlantin ympäristövasteista, piilevälajiston mutta myös kyseenalaistaa joidenkin lajien nykyistä käyttöä indikaattoreina paleotutkimuksissa, sekä tuo esiin taksonomisia ongelmia jotka vaativat selvitystä tulevaisuudessa, sillä ne voivat mahdollisesti vääristää tulkintoja ja aiheuttaa virheellisiä ilmastorekonstruktioita.

## Acknowledgements

Above all I want to thank my supervisor Kaarina Weckström for the incredible amount of time she has spent on this work. I am indebted to her for her guidance and crucial support. I am truly inspired of her dedication, enthusiasm and thorough way of making science. There is no better way to describe the inspiration and motivation I got from her, than the "from ear to ear" smile on my face after every meeting.

I am deeply grateful for my second supervisor Arto Miettinen, who introduced me to the world of marine diatoms and paleoceanography. I am obliged to him for his time, support and trust in me. I greatly appreciate that he always was reachable despite being in different country for most of the time.

I sincerely thank all my co-authors, Prof. Steve Juggins, Rebecca Jackson, Dr. Antti Ojala, Dr. Dmitry Divine, Prof. Richard Telford, Dr. Niels Korsgaard and Prof. Andrzej Witkowski, for sharing their skills and expertise with me. Extended, special thanks, are owed to Prof. Michal Kucera and Prof. Veli-Pekka Salonen for giving me the opportunity to work with the sediment cores and for offering support and guidance along the way. Many thanks are owed to my pre-examiners, Christof Pearce and Anna Pieńkowski, for their time and valuable comments that helped to improve the synopsis, and Prof. Heikki Seppä for his time at the last stage of this project.

All the staff and colleagues at the Department of Geoscience and Geography (University of Helsinki) and at the Department of Glaciology and Climate (Geological Survey of Denmark and Greenland) are thanked for the help I have received, and for the lively work environment. Finnish Graduate School in Geology is thanked for the financial support and the Doctoral Program in Geosciences for the multiple travel grants and essential writing workshops. I am obliged to everyone who read and commented my manuscripts in these workshop and elsewhere. Many thanks are owed to my official steering group, Anu Kaakinen, Laura Arppe and Tomi Luoto, yet we had only one meeting. Nevertheless, I want to extent further thanks to my friend Tomi for his support and guidance (and beers) during these years.

I have had the privilege to participate in a field work in Svalbard, and for this opportunity I wish to thank Antti Ojala for including me in the QUAL-project, and Laura Arppe and Tomi Luoto for sharing this unforgettable adventure.

My fellow PhD-students and colleagues have been incredible support and company along these years. I want to thank Emilia Kosonen, Marttiina Rantala, Henrik Kalliomäki, Peter Howett, Niina Kuosmanen, Ferhat Kaya, Yurui Zhang, Liisa Ilvonen, Normunds Stivrins, Yuan Shang, Janina Rannikko and Radek Michallik for sharing the lunch breaks, and for organizing parties and experiences. My officemates, Emilia Kosonen, Hui Tang, Anselm Loges and Jussi Eronen are thanked for sharing the office in Kumpula.

My sincerest thanks I want to address to my friends and family. Your support and your faith in me has kept me going forward in my work, and literally, kept me running towards multiple finish lines that I have crossed. Most importantly, thank you for not asking too many questions about my work and keeping the life outside of academia focused on other things. Mum and dad, I deeply appreciate your patience with me and thank for all the help and support you have offered whenever I needed.

Finally, Matilda, Pauli and Niels, my deepest thanks and love goes to you. You have been the greatest support. Before anything, the best part of each work day was when I left the office and went home to you.

# Contents

Abstract	4
Tiivistelmä	6
Acknowledgements	8
List of original publications.	10
Author's contribution to the publications.	10
Abbreviations	11
List of figures	11
1 Introduction	12
1.1 Arctic climate change	12
1.1.1 Sea surface temperatures and Atlantic meridional overturning	
circulation	12
1.1.2 Arctic sea ice	14
1.2 Reconstructing past sea surface conditions in the North Atlantic using	
fossil diatom assemblages	14
1.3 Aims of this study	17
2 Regional setting	17
2.1 North Atlantic surface sediment calibration dataset	17
2.2 Downcore sites	18
2.2.1 Baffin Bay	19
2.2.2 Svalbard	20
3 Material and methods	21
3.1 Sediment sampling and chronology	21
3.2 Laboratory analysis	25
3.2.1 Fossil diatom analysis	25
3.2.2 Sedimentological analysis	25
3.3 Statistical analyses	26
4 Summary of original papers	27
4.1 Paper I	27
4.2 Paper II	28
4.3 Paper III	28
5 Discussion	29
5.1 Warmer deglacial ocean surface conditions in Baffin Bay (Paper II)	29
5.2 Late Holocene environmental change in northern Svalbard (Paper III)	31
5.3 Ocean-ice sheet interactions (Paper II)	33
5.4 Common northern North Atlantic diatoms (Paper I)	35
6 Conclusions	39
References	41

Papers I-III

# List of original publications

This thesis is based on the following publications:

- I Oksman, M., Juggins, S., Miettinen, A., Witkowski, A., Weckström, K. 2017. The biogeography and ecology of common diatom species in the northern North Atlantic, and their implications for paleoceanographic reconstructions. (Submitted to Marine Micropaleontology).
- II Oksman, M., Weckström, K., Miettinen, A., Juggins, S., Divine, D.V., Jackson, R., Telford, R., Korsgaard, N.J., Kucera, M. 2017. Younger Dryas ice margin retreat triggered by ocean surface warming in central-eastern Baffin Bay. Nature Communications 8:1017, doi:10.1038/s41467-017-01155-6.
- III Oksman, M., Weckström, K., Miettinen, A., Ojala, A.E.K., Salonen, V.P. 2017. Late Holocene shift towards enhanced oceanic variability in a High Arctic Svalbard fjord (79°N). Arktos 3:4, doi:10.1007/s41063-017-0032-9.

The publications are referred to in the text by their roman numerals.

## Authors' contribution to the publications

**Paper I** The idea for the study came from K. Weckström and was further developed with M. Oksman and A. Miettinen. The statistical analyses were done by S. Juggins and data was provided by A. Miettinen. M. Oksman took light microscopy images and A. Witkowski contributed to diatom identifications. Results were interpreted by M. Oksman and K. Weckström. M. Oksman was responsible for preparing the manuscript, while all authors commented and contributed

**Paper II** The study was planned by M. Oksman, K. Weckström and A. Miettinen. M. Oksman carried out the diatom and the grain size distribution analyses. The statistical analyses were done by S. Juggins and D. Divine. R. Jackson constructed the chronology. R. Telford and N.J. Korsgaard contributed with their expertise on age-modelling and glaciology. M. Kucera provided sediment material. M. Oksman was responsible for preparing the manuscript, while all authors commented and contributed

**Paper III** The study was planned by M. Oksman, K. Weckström, A. Miettinen and V.-P. Salonen. M. Oksman carried out the diatom analysis. V.P. Salonen provided sediment material and the grain size distribution data. A. Ojala contributed on revising the chronology. M. Oksman was responsible for preparing manuscript, while all authors commented and contributed.

## Abbreviations

AMOC	Atlantic Meridional Overturning Circulation
AMS	Accelerator mass spectrometry
BC	Baffin Current
Cal yr BP	Calibrated radiocarbon years before present
EGC	East Greenland Current
ESC	East Spitsbergen Current
GrIS	Greenland Ice Sheet
IC	Irminger Current
IRD	Ice rafted detritus
LC	Labrador Current
LGM	Last Glacial Maximum
MIZ	Marginal Ice Zone
NAC	North Atlantic Current
SST	Sea surface temperature
YD	Younger Dryas
WA-PLS	Weighted averaging partial least square
WGC	West Greenland Current
WSC	West Spitsbergen Current

## List of figures

- Fig 1. Observations of the upper ocean (0-700m) heat content during 1950-2010, page 13
- Fig 2. Extent of Arctic sea ice in August 2017 and August average sea ice extent for the years 1981–2010, page 15
- Fig 3. Map of surface sediment sample locations, page 18
- Fig 4. Map of North Atlantic with location of study sites and major ocean currents, page 19
- Fig 5. Map of Baffin Bay study site, page 20
- Fig 6. Map of Svalbard study site, page 21
- Table 1. Radiocarbon dates and modelled ages, page 23
- Table 2. 21 Common northern North Atlantic diatom species, page 26
- Fig 7. Deglacial ocean surface conditions in Baffin Bay, page 30
- Fig 8. Late Holocene paleoceanographic and –climatic conditions in northern Svalbard, page 32
- Fig 9. Sedimentological evidence of ice margin retreat in core SL 170, page 34
- Fig 10. Relative abundances of common North Atlantic diatom species in core SL 170, page 37
- Fig 11. Relative abundances of common North Atlantic diatom species in Isvika core, page 38

# **1** Introduction

#### 1.1 Arctic climate change

Through the Earth's geological history, climate has undergone multiple fluctuations with time scales ranging from centennial to millennial. The ongoing climate change has special characteristics; the exceptional rate of changes and the major impact on the Arctic region, seen as the polar amplification (Kaufman et al. 2009; Serreze and Barry 2011). The Arctic sea ice cover has declined rapidly in extent and volume over the last few decades (Polyak et al. 2010; Stroeve et al. 2012; IPCC 2013). The global mean surface temperature has increased steadily since the late 19th century (Hartmann et al. 2013). The Greenland Ice Sheet (GrIS) has lost ice mass over the past decade (Rignot et al. 2011) and the rate of ice mass loss has accelerated since 1992 (Vaughan et al. 2013). In 2013, IPCC reported that the spring snow cover extent in the Northern Hemisphere has decreased and permafrost temperatures have increased since the 1980s (Vaughan et al. 2013). All recent high-latitude environmental and climate fluctuations have considerable importance, because they have a global influence through ocean-ice sheet-atmosphere interactions. Particularly crucial is the ice loss in the Arctic region, since it has a direct influence on the global ocean circulation and a large control on the global sea level. Bamber et al. (2012) showed that the recent freshwater discharge from the GrIS accounts now for a third of the entire freshwater flux from the Arctic, underlining the importance of the ice sheet meltwater to the North Atlantic circulation. Several studies have shown that the ocean has an important role regulating ice sheet stability, as the ocean has a direct connection to the ice sheet through the

marine terminating outlet glaciers (Holland et al. 2008; Nick et al. 2013). These marineterminating outlets produce one-third of the vearly GrIS mass loss through ice discharge (Enderlin et al. 2014), whereas the other two thirds are lost through negative surface mass balance (surface melt). Hanna et al. (2013) correlated changes in sea surface temperatures (SSTs) around Greenland to changes in runoff and suggest that the ocean may have an effect on the local atmosphere, which regulates the surface melt, indicating that the ocean could play a role in both GrIS's ice loss mechanisms. The oceanic heat clearly interacts with the ice margin, and plays an important role in the accelerated ice loss from the GrIS, but this process is not as well understood in Greenland as it is, for instance, in the Antarctic (Joughin et al. 2012). For assessing impacts of climate variability and for projecting future climate development, there is a profound need to understand the natural past climate variability and its rate, magnitude and mechanisms behind it. In addition, the Arctic climate system is a combination of sensitive components (ocean, ice sheet, atmosphere) coupling with each other. Without understanding the coupling between these components, it is difficult to precisely project the ice loss' future impact on the sea-level. Marine sediments are excellent climate archives, since they generally provide long, and continuous records of past climate variability. Especially valuable are records at the high latitude regions in ice margin proximity for detecting ocean-ice sheet interactions.

#### 1.1.1 Sea surface temperatures and Atlantic meridional overturning circulation

Because of the ocean's enormous heat

capacity and ability to transport heat via ocean currents and through water mixing, most of the human-produced excess heat in the Earth's climate system has been stored in the oceans (Levitus et al. 2001). Measurements show that the upper ocean (0-700 m) has warmed significantly between the years 1971-2010 (Fig. 1; Levitus et al. 2009) and this warming is more prominent in the Northern Hemisphere and, especially, in the North Atlantic region (Rhein et al. 2013). Higher SSTs impose a direct threat to the dynamics of the GrIS through the ice sheet's marine-terminating outlets, alongside other controlling factors (ice thickness, subglacial topography and bathymetry) (Holland et al. 2008; Motyka et al. 2011). Sea surface temperatures in the high latitudes of the North Atlantic Ocean modulate climate in northwest Europe and winter sea ice extent in the Arctic (Årthun et al. 2016). Nevertheless, despite the general warming trend, one obscure feature of the climate change is the

subpolar North Atlantic cooling anomaly, that has been suggested to be caused by the reduced Atlantic Meridional Overturning Circulation (AMOC) (Drijfhout et al. 2012; Rahmstorf et al. 2015). As AMOC is an important component of the North Atlantic climate system, the weakening has large-scale impacts on the meridional heat and carbon transport and on deep-water formation. Smeed et al. (2014) reported recent weakening of the AMOC based on observations made between the years 2004 and 2012, and climate models have projected that AMOC will slow down even more in the next decades (Rhein et al. 2013). The global warming affects the ocean's hydrological cycle as fresh water export from the Arctic increases. And the increased freshwater flux to the North Atlantic is significant, as it has been suggested to be responsible for the AMOC decline and for the regional subpolar North Atlantic cooling anomaly (Rahmstorf et al. 2015; Sévellec et al. 2017).



**Figure 1.** Observation-based estimates of annual global mean upper (0–700m) ocean heat content (OHC) in ZJ (1 ZJ=10<sup>21</sup> Joules). Modified from Rhein et al. (2013) and original data from Levitus et al. (2012), Ishii and Kimoto (2009), Domingues et al. (2008), Palmer et al. (2007) and Smith and Murphy (2007).

#### 1.1.2 Arctic sea ice

Sea ice is a crucially important component of the Arctic climate system, as it regulates heat transfer from the ocean to the atmosphere and changes the surface albedo. Further, sea ice has its significance for polar ecosystems, and it is a habitat for sea ice-associated animals and plants. Sea ice is very sensitive to atmospheric and oceanic heat variability. In August 2017, the Arctic sea ice extent was 5.51 million square kilometers having decreased drastically by 10.5 % per decade over the last four decades (Fig. 2, National Snow and Ice Data Center). Climate model projections are even more alarming, as they project that the Arctic Ocean may be ice-free during summers by 2030s (Wang and Overland 2012). Despite the fact that decreased Arctic sea ice cover has been found to provide some positive opportunities (mostly economic), the decline is assessed to pose major climatic and ecological threats. Sea ice decrease has multiple consequences for the ocean; increasing SSTs (as open water has stronger heat absorption) resulting in sea surface anomalies, decreasing surface albedo, freshening of the surface water layer of the northern North Atlantic, and increasing fresh water fluxes to the North Atlantic which affect the ocean circulation. The reason for the weakening of the AMOC (Smeed et al. 2014) has not been fully understood and the weakening has been linked to sea ice decline as part of the ongoing climate warming and as a result of surface water freshening (Sévellec et al. 2017). The open water season and its duration at high latitudes has also its importance as solar insolation can significantly increase SSTs during the short open water period (Bendtsen et al. 2017). This has a larger-scale impact on the GrIS as the sea ice retreat and the duration of the open water season in front of tidewater outlet glaciers have been shown to control the melting of outlet glaciers (Bendtsen et al. 2017).

#### 1.2 Reconstructing past sea surface conditions in the North Atlantic using fossil diatom assemblages

Since instrumental climate records generally only cover the last few decades, studying past natural climate variability important in many aspects. becomes Information of past climate variability is used to tune and validate climate models and it adds to the understanding of the ongoing climate change and future climate development. In addition, rate, causal mechanisms, and impacts of the changes can be evaluated using paleoclimate records, and the anthropogenic impact on the present climate change can be defined by comparing the magnitudes of natural climate variability to the ongoing climate change. Especially valuable are long-term and high-resolution climate records, since they can be used for detecting both short- and long-term variability, but finding archives that include both these characteristics is challenging.

Paleoclimatic and -oceanographic variability can be reconstructed through several different physical, biological and chemical proxies, but in this work, the focus is on marine fossil diatoms (Bacillariophyceae) preserved in ocean sediments. Diatoms are widely used for environmental reconstructions in the North Atlantic region as they are a highly abundant and diverse group, they show good analogue relations to modern oceanic water masses, and they are generally resistant to degradation (e.g. Koc et al. 1993; Jiang et al. 2001; Birks and Koç 2002; Andersen et al. 2004a, 2004b;



Average Monthly Arctic Sea Ice Extent August 1979 - 2017



Figure 2. Arctic sea ice extent in August 2017 (August average extent for the years 1981-2010 is shown by the magenta line) and monthly August sea ice extent for the years 1979-2017 (National Snow and Ice Data Center).

Justwan et al. 2008; Berner et al. 2008, 2011; Miettinen et al. 2012, 2015). Marine diatom records thus allow a good assessments of past oceanic conditions and estimates of ocean current variability. Earlier diatom studies have mostly been conducted using qualitative methods that are based on the relative abundances of diatom species and on the knowledge that diatoms are strongly influenced by oceanic conditions like surface water temperature and sea ice cover (Williams 1990; Hasle and Syvertsen 1996; von Quillfeldt 2001). Koç Karpuz and Schrader (1990) presented the first quantitative diatom based SST reconstruction from the North Atlantic region that was based on a transfer function method and a calibration dataset that included 43 species and 104 surface sediment samples from the Greenland, Iceland and Norwegian Sea. This diatom calibration dataset was used for reconstructing surface ocean conditions in the North Atlantic region in Koç Karpuz and Jansen (1992) and Koç et al. (1993). Later, the same dataset was modified by Birks and Koc (2002) as the number of surface sediment samples was increased to 139 samples including samples from the Labrador Sea and Fram Strait region. Andersen et al. (2004a) revised the taxonomy in the calibration dataset and set the number to 52 species that has remained to present day. The calibration dataset was then used in several diatoms studies in the North Atlantic region (Berner et al. 2008, 2011; Justwan et al. 2008; Justwan and Koç 2009; Miettinen et al. 2011, 2012) until the number of surface sediment samples was increased to 184, as Miettinen et al. (2015) extended the dataset to cover colder regions from the East Greenland, West Spitsbergen margins, Greenland basin, Fram Strait and Baffin Bay. During the last two decades, also three smaller and more regional North Atlantic diatom-based calibration datasets have been published by Jiang et al. (2001) with 53 surface sediment samples around Iceland, Sha et al. (2014) with 72 surface sediment samples from Baffin Bay, Labrador Sea and around Iceland, and by Krawczyk et al. (2016) with 87 surface sediment samples from Baffin Bay.

Offshore diatoms live both in the uppermost part of the water column (ca. 0-50 meters) and in/associated with sea ice (Ehrenberg 1841), and thus have a potential to be used as indicators for SSTs and sea ice. Sea ice diatoms are found in brine pockets, float directly under the ice, or are attached to the ice forming strands into water column (Horner 1985). Marginal Ice Zone (MIZ) assemblage diatoms live both in sea ice and in open water, but MIZ-species occur mainly in the early summer and bloom in the cold, fresher surface meltwater layer (von Quillfeldt 2003; Caissie 2012). Diatom-based transfer functions for sea ice were first developed for the Southern Ocean (e.g. Pichon et al. 1987; Crosta et al. 1998) and in the recent decade they have also been developed for the North Atlantic region (Justwan and Koc 2008; Sha et al. 2014; Miettinen et al. 2015; Krawczyk et al. 2016). Quantitative reconstructions of several environmental variables using a single proxy (diatoms) requires profound understanding of each species' ecology and species' responses to the investigated environmental variable.

The past SST variability has been widely studied in the North Atlantic region using quantitative diatom-based methods (e.g. Andersen et al. 2004a; Justwan et al. 2008; Berner et al. 2011; Jiang et al. 2015; Miettinen et al. 2015; Krawczyk et al. 2016). However, these records mainly cover the Holocene period, whereas reconstructions reaching further back to the deglacial time (ca. 21–11 cal. kyr BP) are sparse and only qualitative records exist (Williams 1993; Koç and Jansen 1994; Koç et al. 2002; Müller et al. 2009; Hoff et al. 2016). The records spanning over the deglacial time hold valuable information of the ice sheet decay and ocean-ice sheet interactions under a warming climate, which could provide potential analogues for the modern climate warming, although the somewhat different boundary conditions will have to be taken into account.

### 1.3 Aims of this study

Diatoms have previously been used to study sea surface conditions at lower latitudes of the North Atlantic (e.g. Koç et al. 1993; Jiang et al. 2001; Birks and Koç 2002; Andersen et al. 2004a, 2004b; Justwan et al. 2008; Justwan and Koç 2008; Berner et al. 2008, 2011; Miettinen et al. 2012, 2015; Sha et al. 2014), but quantitative records of ocean conditions are missing from the high northern latitudes. Because past climate dynamics at high latitudes are not well understood despite being crucial concerning the ongoing environmental change in the region, there is a clear demand for long-term climate records.

The first aim of this work was to produce high-resolution records of paleoclimate and –oceanographic variability in the Northern Hemisphere high latitude areas using fossil diatom assemblages. The methods used include the quantitative reconstruction of August sea surface temperatures (aSSTs), Q-mode factor analysis and qualitative diatom assemblage analysis. The second aim was to assess the common North Atlantic diatom taxa as paleoceanographic indicators and to investigate their response to environmental variables (SSTs and sea ice cover) and identify robust indicator species for the studied variables. The third aim was to assess past ocean-ice sheet interactions. To do this, grain size distribution analysis was added to the tool kit to further elucidate glacial history. In this work, marine sediment records are presented from two climatically sensitive Arctic regions, Baffin Bay and northern Svalbard.

More specifically the aims of this work were:

- To generate high-resolution climate records of August sea surface temperature and sea ice variability in Svalbard and Baffin Bay (Paper II and III).
- Determine the past variability of the main ocean surface currents in Svalbard and Baffin Bay (Paper II and III).
- Examine past interactions between the ocean and the Greenland Ice Sheet (Paper III).
- iv) To examine the common northern North Atlantic diatom taxa's responses to environmental gradients (sea surface temperature and sea ice) and identify the best indicators for these two variables (Paper I).

# 2 Regional setting

# 2.1 North Atlantic surface sediment calibration dataset

This work is largely based on a Northern Hemisphere diatom calibration dataset that was first published by Koç Karpuz and Schrader (1990), and later modified by Birks and Koç (2002), Andersen et al. (2004a) and Miettinen et al. (2015). In this work, the diatom calibration dataset was used for investigating the ecology and biogeography of the common northern North Atlantic diatom taxa in Paper I, and employed for the aSST reconstructions in Papers II and III. The used North Atlantic diatom calibration dataset is so far the spatially largest dataset from the Northern Hemisphere, including 183 surface sediment samples around the North Atlantic (one sample was removed as an outlier). Samples are from between the latitudes of 42°N and 79°N, from the Nordic Seas, Fram Strait, West Spitsbergen margin, the Greenland basin, the Labrador Sea, Davis Strait and Baffin Bay (Fig. 3).

#### 2.2 Downcore sites

Two marine sediment records from the



Figure 3. The locations of the 183 surface sediment samples from the North Atlantic included in the North Atlantic diatom calibration dataset.

northern high latitude ocean, central-eastern Baffin Bay and northern Svalbard (Fig. 4), were analyzed in this work (Papers II and III). The Baffin Bay sediment record represents the deglacial period (14–10.2 kyr BP), whereas the record from northern Svalbard covers the late Holocene (last ca. 4 200 years). Despite the spatial and temporal differences between the two records, both sites are very sensitive to climate fluctuations as they are situated in the gateways between the Atlantic and Arctic water masses, where sea ice cover has an important role regulating the local climate; temperature and precipitation.

#### 2.2.1 Baffin Bay

The modern ocean surface circulation in Baffin Bay is characterized by a counterclockwise Baffin Bay gyre (Tang et al. 2004), which is dominated by the northward-



**Figure 4.** Map of the North Atlantic showing the locations of the two study sites (marked with yellow stars); core SL 170 (68°58.15'N; 59°23.58'W) and Isvika Bay (79°57.43'N; 18°34.24'E). Warm, cold and temperate ocean currents are indicated with red, blue and purple arrows respectively. NAC=North Atlantic Current, NwAC=Norwegian Atlantic current, FC=Faroes Current, ESC= East Spitsbergen Current, WSC=West Spitsbergen Current, EGC= East Greenland Current, IC=Irminger Current, WGC=West Greenland Current, BC=Baffin Current, LC=Labrador Current. Modern sea ice extent (average for the years 1981-2010) is indicated with a black dashed line for the winter maximum and with a black full line for the summer minimum (Fetterer et al. 2017).



Figure 5. Map of the Baffin Bay showing the location of core SL 170 site (yellow star). Major surface currents in modern Baffin Bay; IC=Irminger Current, WGC=West Greenland Current and BC=Baffin Current.

flowing West Greenland Current (WGC) (Fig. 5). The WGC consist of relatively warm and saline Atlantic-sourced waters from the Irminger Current (IC) and of cold and lowsalinity polar waters from the East Greenland Current (EGC). The water masses from IC and EGC mix together off South Greenland and enter Baffin Bay through Davis Strait. The relatively warm WGC flows northward and influences the west coast of Greenland. Most of the waters turn westwards forming the Baffin Bay gyre and only a small fraction continues up to the northernmost parts of Baffin Bay (Knudsen et al. 2008). Cold and low-saline Arctic waters enter the Baffin Bay from the Arctic Ocean through Nares Strait, Jones Sound and Lancaster Sound, and form the Baffin Current (BC). These waters mainly flow southward into the Labrador Sea

partly forming the Labrador Current (LC). The average summer (July) air temperature in the area is below 10°C and surface water temperature is ca. 5°C (Boertmann et al. 2013). Baffin Bay is covered by sea ice most of the year, the sea ice maximum occurs in February and the minimum in August-September (Tang et al. 2004). The sea ice distribution is affected by ocean circulation and sea ice prevails longest on the western side of the bay along the Canadian coast, whereas the eastern and the central part of the bay are affected by the generally warmer WGC, and only drift ice remains there during the summers.

The study site (68°58.15'N 59°23.58'W) is located on the Disko Shelf in centraleastern Baffin Bay (Fig. 5), which is under the influence of the WCG, as well as fresh water and iceberg discharge from Disko Bay. The study site is a deep marine environment and the core was obtained from the deepest ploughmark on the outer shelf.

#### 2.2.2 Svalbard

The Svalbard archipelago (76°–81°N and 10°–30°E) is located in the northern North Atlantic and is surrounded by the Arctic Ocean, the Barents Sea, the Greenland Sea and the Norwegian Sea. Climate in Svalbard is largely regulated by the main ocean current, the West Spitsbergen Current (WSC), which carries warm and saline waters from lower latitudes as a continuation of the North Atlantic Current (NAC) (Fig. 6). Another important ocean current around Svalbard is the East Spitsbergen Current (ESC) that travels along the east side of the archipelago and carries cold, low-saline waters exiting from the Arctic Ocean.

The study site, Isvika Bay (79°57.43'N 18°34.24'E) is located in the southeastern

part of the Murchisonfjorden, which is situated on the west coast of Nordaustlandet (Fig. 6). Nordaustlandet is situated NE from the main island Spitsbergen and the two islands are separated by the Hinlopen Strait. Nordaustlandet is at the northernmost boundary of the area that receives warm and saline Atlantic-sourced waters. Isvika Bay is relatively shallow (ca. 100 meters deep) and today, the study area is sheltered from the open sea by large islands that rise 50 m above sea level (Kubischta 2011). River Häggblomelva runs to Isvika Bay discharging glacial meltwater that originates from the Vestfonna ice cap, which is today situated ca. 10 km from Isvika. The mean summer (June-August) air temperature in Svalbard is above 2.5°C (Bednorz and Kolendowicz 2013) and the mean annual temperature around -8°C (Pohjola et al. 2011). Modern summer (August) SST is between 1°C and 4°C.

## **3 Material and methods**

# 3.1 Sediment sampling and chronology

Sediment core SL 170 was retrieved using a gravity corer from aboard the research vessel *Maria S. Merian* during the cruise MSM09/2 in September 2008. The core is 683 cm long and was obtained from 1 078 m water depth. After recovery, the core was split in two halves lengthways for the working and archive halves. The sediment core is stored at <4°C at the IODP Core Repository in Bremen, Germany.

The Isvika sediment core was collected in August 2009 using a modified Kullenberg corer. Two sediment cores Isvika 2 and Isvika 3 were taken from close vicinity on board *M/S Horyzont II* during an expedition to Nordaustlandet (Kubischta et al. 2011; Ojala et al. 2014). Cores were taken from



Figure 6. Map of Svalbard and map of Murchisonfjorden showing the coring location (79°57.43'N; 18°34.24'E) of Isvika core (black star). Major surface currents around modern Svalbard; WSC=West Spitsbergen Current and ESC=East Spitsbergen Current.

the deepest part of the basin, from ca. 100 m water depth. After recovery, the two cores were stored at +4°C at the Geological Survey of Finland and halved into archive and working halves. Later, the cores Isvika 2 and Isvika 3 were combined into one 250 cm long composite core (discussed in this work and in Paper III as Isvika core) due to a well-preserved upper part in Isvika 2 and a longer sediment record in Isvika 3.

Chronologies of the two cores were constructed using Accelerator Mass Spectrometry (AMS) <sup>14</sup>C dating conducted at the Laboratory for Ion Beam Physics, ETH Zurich (SL 170) and in the Laboratory of Chronology at the University of Helsinki (Isvika core). Chronology for core SL 170 is based on 18 AMS14 ages from planktonic or mixed benthic foraminifera samples (Table 1). The radiocarbon dates were calibrated using CALIB Rev 7.0.4 program (Stuiver and Reimer 1993), and the age-depth model was constructed using BACON software (Blaauw and Christensen 2011) with the Marine13 calibration curve (Reimer et al. 2013) and a local reservoir correction ( $\Delta R$ ) of 140±35 years (Lloyd et al. 2011). Previous studies from Baffin Bay have employed a  $\Delta R$  from 0 to 400 years (Levac et al. 2001; Knudsen et al. 2008; Ledu et al. 2010; Gibb et al. 2015); the  $\Delta R$  of 140±35 years has been employed in several studies in the Disko Bay region (e.g. Perner et al. 2011, 2013; Jennings et al. 2014; Ouellet-Bernier et al. 2014; Hogan et al. 2016; Sheldon et al. 2016) and is in line with the regional reservoir correction  $(\Delta R=150\pm60 \text{ years})$  in the southeast Baffin Island region (Coulthard et al. 2010). As the  $\Delta R$  age is known to vary through time, and is poorly constrained for the deglacial period, several test-chronologies were run to justify the chosen  $\Delta R$  age. The test-chronologies

were run keeping the same settings in BACON software and varying a constant  $\Delta R$  age (0±0 years, 200±100 years, 400±100 years and 1000±100 years), and by running chronologies with  $\Delta R$  age of 140±35 years for the early Holocene and Bølling-Allerød and varying  $\Delta R$  ages (200±100 years, 400±100 years and 1000±100 years) over the Younger Dryas (YD) period. To summarize these experiments, eight additional age-depth models were created and in most of them the age shift was minimal having no effect on the interpretation of the results, as the onset of the warm SST period (13.4 kyr BP) remained inside the uncertainty interval and the YD period remained within the reconstructed warmer oceanic conditions. Only in one scenario (with a very high  $\Delta R$  of 1 000±100 years), the warming of the ocean surface post-dates the YD period. However, the radiocarbon chronology is also strengthened by detrital carbonate-rich layers identified in the sediment core (Jackson et al. 2017). These layers were correlated to known Baffin Bay Detrital Carbonate Events (Andrews et al. 1995; 1996; 1998; 2014; Simon et al. 2012; 2014) and thus can be used as independent time markers. Utility of the very high  $\Delta R$  age  $(1 000\pm100 \text{ years})$  would clearly change the timing of these known events, and was thus reliably rejected.

The chronology of the Isvika core is based on six AMS<sup>14</sup> ages from benthic foraminifera (Table 1). The AMS<sup>14</sup> dates were calibrated, and the age-depth model was constructed using Oxcal program, version 4.2 (Bronk Ramsey and Lee 2013), Marine13 calibration curve (Reimer et al. 2013) and a local reservoir correction ( $\Delta$ R) of 99±39 years that was calculated using known Svalbard  $\Delta$ R values (CHRONO 2010 Marine Reservoir Database http://calib.qub.ac.uk/marine). A chronology

Core	Sample ID	Material	Core depth (cm)	14C age (yr BP)	Calibrated age range (cal. yr BP), 95% confidence (2σ uncertainty)	Modelled age (cal. yr BP)
SL 170	55678.1.1	Mixed benthic foraminifera	24-27	9 668 ± 112	9 930-10 432	10,225
SL 170	55679.1.1	Mixed benthic foraminifera	35-37	$9\ 460\pm80$	10 094-10 500	10,309
SL 170	55680.1.1	Mixed benthic foraminifera	55-57	9 833 ± 83	10 376-10 746	10,571
SL 170	55681.1.1	Planktic foraminifera (N. pachyderma)	74-76	$9~901\pm82$	10 651-10 966	10,796
SL 170	55682.1.1	Mixed benthic foraminifera	74-76	$10\ 028\pm87$		
SL 170	55682.2.1	Mixed benthic foraminifera (duplicate)	74-76	$10\ 090\pm97$		
SL 170	55683.1.1	Mixed benthic foraminifera	98-100	$10\ 243 \pm 80$	10 876-11 199	11,058
SL 170	55683.2.1	Mixed benthic foraminifera (duplicate)	98-100	$10\ 232\pm137$		
SL 170	55684.1.1*	Planktic foraminifera (N. pachyderma)*	116-118	11 042 ± 107*		
SL 170	55685.1.1	Mixed benthic foraminifera	116-118	$10\ 274\pm86$	11 012-11 470	11,213
SL 170	Beta- 344504*	Mollusc fragments*	136-139	$10\ 080 \pm 50*$		
SL 170	55686.1.1*	Mixed benthic foraminifera*	136-139	12 990 ± 117*		
SL 170	58351.1.1	Mollusc fragments	159-160	$10\ 755\pm85$	11 379-11 973	11,693
SL 170	58352.1.1	Mixed benthic foraminifera	159-160	$10\ 905\pm85$		
SL 170	58353.1.1	Mixed benthic foraminifera	180-181	$10\ 671\pm85$	11 515-12 105	11,845
SL 170	55687.1.1	Mixed benthic foraminifera	266-269	$11\ 267\pm 100$	12 250-12 656	12,498
SL 170	58354.1.1	Mixed benthic foraminifera	288-290	$11\ 150\pm75$	12 413-12 738	12,600

Table 1. Radiocarbon dates and modelled ages from SL 170 and Isvika core. Dates marked with  $^*$  are not included in the age-depth models.

SL 170	55688.1.1	Planktic foraminifera (N. pachyderma)	399-402	$11\ 597\pm104$	13 040-13 368	13,213
SL 170	55689.1.1	Mixed benthic foraminifera	399-402	$11\ 944\pm92$		
SL 170	KIA 40766	Planktic foraminifera (N. pachyderma)	484-488	$12\ 730 \pm 60$	13 879-14 572	14,137
SL 170	58355.1.1	Planktic foraminifera (N. pachyderma)	636-637	14 640 ± 130	16 434-17 462	16,991
Isvika	Hela-2440	Foraminifera	0-7	687±25	315-445	380
Isvika	Hela-2441*	Mollusc shell*	39-40	1 113±25*		
Isvika	Hela-2442*	Mollusc shell*	52-53	47 101±971*		
Isvika	Hela-2443	Foraminifera	85-89	2 739±29	2 463-2 720	2,591
Isvika	Hela-2607	Foraminifera	100-102	3 342±33	3 139-3 366	3,252
Isvika	Hela-2444*	Mollusc shell*	119-120	7 634±33*		
Isvika	Hela-2445*	Mollusc shell*	121-124	7 471±36*		
Isvika	Hela-2606	Foraminifera	150-153	5 506±47	5 836-6 112	5,974
Isvika	Hela-2446	Foraminifera	169-175	6 758±32	7 247-7 424	7,335
Isvika	Hela-2447*	Mollusc shell*	203	9 085±36*		
Isvika	Hela-2512*	Mollusc shell*	215.5	8 952±38*		
Isvika	Hela-2511	Foraminifera	245-250	10 374±42	NA	NA

for the Isvika core has been previously published by Kubischta et al. (2011) and Ojala et al. (2014). The original chronology was constructed using six 14C ages on benthic foraminifera and six <sup>14</sup>C ages on shell fragments (Table 1) and older version of the marine calibration curve, Marine09 (Reimer et al. 2009). The previous chronology was found to include uncertainties related to the <sup>14</sup>C ages from the shell fragments, as shell fragments can be unreliable and likely to be re-deposited in the study area (Blake 1961; 1989). For the new chronology, all the <sup>14</sup>C ages from shell fragments were excluded and a newer version of the Marine calibration curve was employed.

The sediment cores for the surface sediment samples have been collected between latitudes 42° and 79°N during multiple cruises. All cores are obtained using a box-corer or a multicorer from variable water depths (Paper I; Appendix 1). The majority of the samples, 80 samples, have been collected before the year 1990 (Koc Karpuz and Schrader 1990) and no detailed information of the year of collection is available (Paper I; Appendix 1). 57 samples were collected between the years 1990 and 2000, and the remaining 46 samples were collected between the years 2006 and 2008 (Birks and Koç 2002; Miettinen et al. 2015; Paper I; Appendix 1). The surface samples

represent the topmost 1 cm layer of the core. Only a portion of the samples have been dated, but all the samples have been visually verified to represent the topmost sediment layer (Miettinen, A. personal communication).

The values for modern August SSTs are from the World Ocean Atlas 2001 (Stephens et al. 2002) including all observations since the year 1900 (Miettinen et al. 2015). The modern monthly sea ice data are from the National Snow and Ice Data Center (NSIDC, www.nsidc.com; Cavalieri et al. 1996). The sea ice data from years 1979–1999 was used for the samples collected before year 2000, and sea ice data from years 1979–2006, 1979–2007 and 1979–2008 for the samples taken in 2006, 2007 and 2008, respectively (Miettinen et al. 2015).

#### 3.2 Laboratory analysis

#### 3.2.1 Fossil diatom analysis

For diatom analysis, subsamples of circa 1 cm<sup>3</sup> were extracted from the core SL 170 and from the Isvika core. Diatoms were analysed from core SL 170 at 1 cm intervals between the depths 24 and 195 cm (10.2-11.9 kyr BP) and at 5 cm intervals between 195 and 475 cm (11.9-14.0 kyr BP) resulting in a time resolution from 5 to 57 years (avg. 16 years). The Isvika core was analysed at varying depth intervals (intervals varying between 1.5 and 5.5 cm, 2.9 cm on average) resulting in a time resolution from 35 to 207 years (avg. 95 years). All samples for diatom analysis were prepared using a procedure that consist of HCl- and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>-treatments to remove carbonates and organic matter from the bulk sediment, and a separation of clay particles by settling (Koc et al. 1993). Diatom slides were prepared according to method described in Koç Karpuz and Schrader (1990) and mounted with Naphrax. Identification of diatom species was conducted following the counting procedure described in Schrader and Gersonde (1978) and a minimum of 300 diatom valves (excluding *Chaetoceros* resting spores) were identified and counted using 1000x magnification. Diatom concentrations (10<sup>6</sup> valves/g/dry sediment) were calculated from core SL 170 (Paper II) using microsphere markers on selected samples representing a ca. 100 year resolution. Diatom valves were photographed from the slides using a Zeiss Imager.M2 microscope and an Axiocam MRc5 digital camera (Paper I).

#### 3.2.2 Sedimentological analysis

As an independent and supporting proxy for glacial history, the grain size distribution analysis was conducted from both sediment cores (Papers II, III). Focus was placed on the relative percentage of >63µm fractions as they are considered to be ice rafted and transported by icebergs. Although icebergs can carry ice-rafted debris (IRD) over relatively long distances, the bulk IRD is considered to accumulate close to the source and reflects the local ice dynamics (Andrews et al. 1997; Andresen et al. 2012). The proportion of the bulk sediment in the small size fraction (<63  $\mu$ m) was used as a proxy for the influence of the glacier meltwater suspension plume in Paper II. All the grain size analysis measurements were conducted at the University of Helsinki using a Malvern Mastersizer 2000(G) particle size analyser. From the sediment cores, subsamples of ca. 0.5 cm<sup>3</sup> were taken and before measuring treated with H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> and HCl in order to remove organic material and carbonates.

#### 3.3 Statistical analyses

The North Atlantic calibration dataset and a weighted averaging partial least squares (WA-PLS) transfer function method (ter Braak and Juggins 1993) were employed to reconstruct aSSTs using the C2 program in Papers II and III. The statistical performance of the WA-PLS model was evaluated using h-block cross-validation (Burman et al. 1994; Trachsel and Telford 2016). The 2-component model used in papers II and III has a root mean square error (RMSE) of 1.14°C, the coefficient of determination between observed and inferred values (r<sup>2</sup>) of 0.92 and a maximum bias of 2.81°C. The RMSE is slightly larger and the  $r^2$ slightly lower than the corresponding values (0.80°C and 0.96, respectively) in Miettinen et al. (2015), where the performance was estimated using the leave-one-out crossvalidation method, which does not allow for spatial autocorrelation and underestimates the prediction error because of effective pseudoreplication.

In Paper I, ecological response models for the two main environmental variables (August SST and April sea ice cover) were developed for the common North Atlantic diatom taxa, which include 21 diatoms species listed in Table 2. The selected species (Table 2) are abundant in the North Atlantic region and commonly occur in paleoceanographic literature. The type and significance of each species' response to the studied environmental variables were assessed by fitting a series of hierarchical response models by Jansen and Oksanen (2013). The Weighted Average (WA)-method was employed to calculate each species' temperature optima from the calibration dataset, and the temperature ranges were estimated based on species occurrence in the 
 Table 2. 21 common northern North Atlantic species

Northern North Atlantic species

Actinocyclus curvatulus Bacteriosira bathyomphala spore Coscinodiscus marginatus Coscinodiscus oculus-iridis Coscinodiscus radiatus Fragilariopsis cylindrus Fragilariopsis oceanica Porosira glacialis Rhizosolenia hebetata f. hebetata Rhizosolenia hebetata f. semispina Thalassionema nitzschioides Thalassiosira angulata Thalassiosira anguste-lineata Thalassiosira gravida Thalassiosira antarctica var. borealis spore Thalassiosira hyalina Thalassiosira nordenskioeldii Thalassiosira oestrupii Thalassiosira pacifica Thalassiosira trifulta Thalassiotrix longissima

calibration dataset. The R 3.4.1 software (R Core Team 2017) with the package eHOF (Jansen and Oksanen 2013) was used for modelling ecological responses, while the C2 program was used for the WA-analysis.

The relative abundance of the Marginal Ice Zone (MIZ) –diatom assemblage was used to qualitatively reconstructing sea ice variability and meltwater events (Papers II and III). This assemblage includes the species *Porosira glacialis*, *Actinocyclus curvatulus*, *Coscinodiscus oculus-iridis* and *Fragilariopsis oceanica*. The MIZassemblage diatoms are associated to sea ice and occur both in sea ice and in the openwater phytoplankton at the marginal ice zone. These species bloom in the cold and fresher surface water layer produced by melting sea ice/glaciers (Ligowski et al. 1992; von Quillfeldt et al. 2003).

The variability of different ocean water masses was explored using a Q-mode factor analysis (Imbrie and Kipp 1971) (Paper II). The Q-mode factor analysis was applied to the calibration dataset to group the taxa into factors or "assemblages" that are indicative of specific hydrographic conditions and distinct water masses/ocean currents. These factors were then applied to down-core diatom assemblages to assess the variability of ocean currents in time. The studied factors are the Marginal Ice Zone, the Arctic Waters, the Greenland Arctic Waters, the East-West Greenland Current, the Transitional Waters, the Sub-Arctic Waters, the North Atlantic Current Waters and the Norwegian Atlantic Current Waters. This method is described in more detail in the original publications (Imbrie and Kipp 1971; Andersen et al. 2004b; Berner et al. 2008). In Paper II, the name of the Marginal Ice Zone assemblage is changed from its original name "Sea Ice assemblage" presented in Andersen et al. (2004b), as the name Marginal Ice Zone reflects more adequately the species` ecology, as the species are typical for the cold and fresher water layer associated with the ice-proximal environment of the marginal ice zone area.

# 4 Summary of original papers

#### 4.1 Paper I

Paper I focuses on investigating twenty-one common diatom species in the northern North Atlantic, many of which are used as indicator species in paleoceanographic studies, using a spatially extensive calibration dataset from the North Atlantic. The study aims to assess the species' responses to environmental gradients and thus add to the knowledge of their implications for the northern North Atlantic paleoclimate/-oceanographic reconstructions. Emphasis was put on examining two. climatically important, environmental variables at northern latitudes; August sea surface temperatures (aSSTs) and April sea ice concentrations. Using the large North Atlantic calibration dataset, the species' abundance and geographical distribution, species' temperature range and calculated optima are presented alongside ecological response models for aSST and sea ice. In addition, high-quality light microscopy images of each species are presented to aid with species identification. The results of the study identify indicators for cold, warm and temperate waters and for sea ice. While the results in many cases strengthen current knowledge of the relationship of these species to their environment, they also challenge some previous interpretations. Most surprisingly, Fragilariopsis cylindrus, a widely used sea ice indicator species, did not show a statistically significant relationship with sea ice in this large dataset. On the other hand, Coscinodiscus oculus-iridis - a species more rarely used as a sea ice indicator, could prove to be a robust indicator of sea ice. Other identified robust indicator species with statistically significant relationships to sea ice were Actinocyclus curvatulus, Fragilariopsis oceanica and Porosira glacialis. The species response models for sea ice emphasize that not all sea ice-associated species have a statistically significant relationship to sea ice, although they are found at high abundances in high sea ice concentrations, emphasizing

for caution when using these species as paleoceanographic indicators.

#### 4.2 Paper II

In paper II, deglacial ocean surface conditions were investigated using fossil diatom assemblages from a high-resolution sediment core SL 170 recovered from central-eastern Baffin Bay. The aim was to investigate ocean surface conditions and interactions between the ocean and the West Greenland ice margin during 14.0-10.2 kyr BP. From the diatom record, aSSTs were quantitatively reconstructed using a weighted-averaging partial least squares (WA-PLS) transfer function (ter Braak and Juggins 1993), and the variability of different water masses was examined using Q-mode factor analysis (e.g. Andersen et al. 2004a). In addition, sediment grain size distribution was measured to study changes in IRD depositions and the vicinity of the glacial meltwater suspension plume (Bartels et al. 2017). The results show warmer oceanic conditions during the YD period and strong interaction between the ocean and the ice margin that led to the collapse of Jakobshavn Isbræ at ca. 12.2 kyr BP. Such warmer oceanic conditions have so far only been hypothesized, but not been supported by data (e.g. Rinterknecht et al. 2014). Comparison of the aSST record with the North Greenland Ice Core Project (NGRIP)  $\delta^{18}$ O record (Rasmussen et al. 2006) shows that the ocean surface was out of phase with atmospheric temperatures over Greenland during the YD period. The increase in aSSTs at 13.4 kyr BP, was followed by an increase in sedimentation rates and deposition of coarser material (i.e. dropstones) indicating enhanced calving from the retreating Jakobshavn Isbræ ice stream. The MIZ-assemblage suggest less severe sea ice conditions during that time than

previously suggested for Baffin Bay (Jennings et al. 2014). The factor analysis shows higher scores for the East-West Greenland Current (EWGC) assemblage indicating stronger inflow of warmer Atlantic-sourced waters which correlates with observations of intensified IC at the time (Kuijpers et al. 2003; Jennings et al. 2006). Stronger inflow of warm Atlantic waters coincides with increased solar insolation in the northern Hemisphere (Berger and Loutre 1991) implying intensified seasonality in Baffin Bay. The results emphasize the importance of the interactions between the ocean and the GrIS under modern climate warming, and show that the warming of ocean surface may have a significant influence on the marineterminating glaciers of Greenland.

#### 4.3 Paper III

Paper III presents a record of late Holocene paleoclimatic and -oceanographic variability from a high-Arctic fjord in northern Svalbard. The studied marine sediment record, Isvika core, was obtained from the relatively shallow and sheltered Isvika Bay in the western part of Nordaustlandet. Both aSSTs (quantitative) and sea ice variability (MIZ-diatoms, qualitative) were reconstructed from the downcore diatom assemblages. The produced record of ocean surface conditions was combined with highresolution sedimentological proxies (grain size distribution and IRD) from the same core. Additionally, the chronology for the already previously studied sediment core was revised and presented in this paper. The results demonstrate a climatic shift at 2 500 cal. yr BP, as the marine environment changed from stable, cold, and glacierproximal conditions to fluctuating, slightly warmer ice-distal conditions. The MIZ-

diatom assemblage indicates that during this climate shift, meltwater input increased and sea ice cover became more extensive compared to ocean conditions during the early part of the late Holocene (4 200-2 500 cal. yr BP). During the latter part of the late Holocene (2 500-250 cal. yr BP), aSST and sea ice are oscillating and negatively covarying. Detected warm and cold periods can be correlated to the known Northern Hemisphere climate fluctuations, such as the Medieval Climate Anomaly (at ca. 900-600 cal. yr BP) and the Little Ice Age (at ca. 500-200 cal. yr BP). An increase in the relative abundance of species Thalassionema nitzschioides suggests stronger inflow of Atlantic water in the area during the last 600 years. The climate shift at 2 500 cal. yr BP could be linked to extensive sea ice cover in Fram Strait (Müller et al. 2012), that has been suggested to control glacier growth in Svalbard (van der Bilt et al. 2015), implying coupling between the ocean, ice sheets and the atmosphere. The distinct paleoceanographic shift and the oscillating conditions during the late Holocene underline that the Arctic region is very sensitive even to minor climate fluctuations and such fluctuations might be amplified under the projected climate warming.

# **5** Discussion

### 5.1 Warmer deglacial ocean surface conditions in Baffin Bay (Paper II)

High-resolution studies of deglacial ocean surface conditions are scarce and only a few high-resolution marine records span the whole YD period (Pearce et al. 2013; Müller and Stein 2014). The most conspicuous result of this work is the reconstruction of a warmer ocean surface in Baffin Bay during the YD period (Fig. 7). The significance of the warmer oceanic conditions is emphasized, as they are driving the collapse of the Jakobshavn Isbræ ice stream (discussed in chapter 5.3). The warmer YD aSSTs contradict other YD SSTrecords from the eastern Norwegian Sea area (Birks and Koc 2002; Bakke et al. 2009) and the  $\delta^{18}$ O-record from the North Greenland Ice Core Project (NGRIP) (Rasmussen et al. 2006), which display cold marine conditions and cold atmospheric temperatures over Greenland during the YD period (Fig. 7). As the YD in general is known as a coldclimate period, the warmer ocean surface in Baffin Bay was clearly out of phase with atmospheric temperatures and with other SST records (Birks and Koç 2002; Bakke et al. 2009) obtained east of Greenland.

Warmer oceanic conditions along the West Greenland coast over the YD have been earlier proposed by Rinterknecht et al. (2014) and Sheldon et al. (2016), and are also evident from the data in Gibb et al. (2015), however this is the first time that such conditions are clearly demonstrated using a quantitative approach. In contrast, dinocyst data in Jennings et al. (2014) points to an extensive sea ice cover and nearly perennial sea ice conditions indicating very cold conditions. As discussed in Paper II, Rinterknecht et al. (2014) proposed a hypothesis stating that warm water inflow via the WGC combined with reduced AMOC (McManus et al. 2004) caused amplified SST seasonality resulting in a warmer ocean surface off West Greenland over the YD. The results from SL 170 partly corroborate Rinterknecht's hypothesis, however some of the earlier suggestions, e.g. the AMOC reduction playing a role in increasing SSTs,



**Figure 7.** Results from core SL 170 compared with relevant paleoclimate data. a) aSST reconstruction (°C). b) MIZ assemblage factor. c) Arctic Water assemblage factor. d) EWGC assemblage factor. Colored lines in panels a, b, c and d indicate smoothed records (5 pts weighted average). e) Diatom concentrations (10<sup>6</sup> valves/g/dry sediment). f) AMOC rate presented as sedimentary <sup>231</sup>Pa/<sup>230</sup>Th from the subtropical North Atlantic Ocean (McManus et al. 2004). g) Stable oxygen isotope  $\delta^{18}$ O record from the NGRIP (Rasmussen et al. 2006). h) Mean monthly insolation values for June at 68°N for the last 20 kyr (Berger and Loutre 1991). Red shaded areas indicate of warm SST periods in the SL 170 record and the red dashed line marks the limits of YD (12.9–11.7 kyr BP) based on NGRIP (Rasmussen et al. 2006).

can be rejected as the aSST increase clearly precedes the AMOC reduction (Fig. 7). The factor analysis shows high scores for the EWGC assemblage at the onset of the warming around 13.4 kyr BP (Fig. 7), which suggest enhancement of the IC component in the WGC. Intensification of the IC during and after the YD has been suggested in previous studies and warmer IC waters have been considered to cause ice retreat on SE and SW Greenland coasts (Kuijpers et al. 2003; Jennings et al. 2006; Knutz et al. 2011; Dyke et al. 2014; 2017). The intensification of the IC component in the WGC is not solely responsible for increased aSSTs in Baffin Bay as the warming is also linked to increased solar insolation in the Northern Hemisphere and to increased seasonality (Fig. 7). The stronger insolation is shown to drive surface water warming (Andersson et al. 2010), yet the amplified seasonality has so far only been demonstrated from terrestrial proxies around Baffin Bay (Björck et at 2002; Denton et al. 2005; Young et al. 2012). The warm summer (August) SSTs and relatively high diatom concentrations (Fig. 7) suggest warmer summer conditions implying that the cold YD conditions were restricted to winters.

Another significant finding of this work is that the MIZ-assemblage suggests less extensive sea ice cover and a longer open water period for the YD (Fig. 7) than earlier proposed for Baffin Bay (Jennings et al. 2014). In contrast, studies from Fram Strait and North of Iceland show extensive sea ice cover and prolonged sea ice duration (Müller and Stein 2014; Xiao et al. 2017), which suggest that the warm water inflow to the Nordic Seas and Fram Strait must have been weaker than to Baffin Bay. The Northern Hemisphere circulation ocean system during the deglaciation is not well known and imposes important questions for future research. The changes in the Baffin Bay ocean surface conditions are likely a response to ocean current dynamics in the North Atlantic region that caused restricted inflow of Atlantic waters to the Nordic Seas and Fram Strait, and intensified the IC and warm-water transport to Baffin Bay. Knudsen et al. (2008) showed that in Baffin Bay deglacial inflow of warmer waters did not follow the modernday gyre pattern, but the warmer waters were able to continue higher northwards. During the LGM and deglaciation, Nares Strait was blocked by massive ice sheets (Dyke et al. 2002) and the Artic water inflow to Baffin Bay from the Arctic Ocean was most likely prevented or at least very limited allowing stronger inflow of Atlantic-sourced waters to higher latitudes until the opening of Nares Strait was initiated after 10 kyr BP (Jennings et al. 2011). The SL 170 record demonstrates another strong inflow of Atlantic-sourced waters around 10.9 kyr BP (Fig. 7) and this inflow is exceptionally strong when compared to the modern factor values of the EWGC in Baffin Bay (Paper II, supplementary). The strong Atlantic-water inflow is also evident in the northernmost part of Baffin Bay (Knudsen et al. 2008) and in the east-central Canadian Arctic Archipelago (Pieńkowski et al. 2014), and possibly linked to ice retreat in SE Greenland at the time (Dyke et al. 2014).

# 5.2 Late Holocene environmental change in northern Svalbard (Paper III)

The Isvika sediment core represents the entire Holocene epoch (last ca. 10 kyr BP), however due to the poor preservation of diatoms in the early and mid-Holocene sections, only the late Holocene (last ca. 4.2 kyr BP) was studied in this work. The results show a



**Figure 8.** Results from Isvika core compared with relevant paleoclimate data. a) aSST reconstruction (°C). b) Relative abundance of MIZ diatoms (%). Colored lines in panels a and b indicate smoothed records (5 pts weighted average). c) Relative abundance of Atlantic water indicator *Thalassionema nitzschioides* (%). d) Vol. % of clay (<8 µm). e) Vol. % of silt (8–63 µm). f) Vol. % of sand (>63 µm). g) Vol. % of IRD (>150 µm). h) Vol. % of IRD (>500 µm). i) Sedimentation rates (cm/ka). j) Magnetic mineral ration ARM/SIRM (Ojala et al. 2014). k) Magnetic mineral ratio ARM/k (kAm-1) (Ojala et al. 2014). I) IP<sub>25</sub> accumulation rate (µg/cm<sup>2</sup>/ kyr) from sediment core MSM5/5-723-2 and m) MSM5/5-712-2 (Müller et al. 2012). Dashed lines show the calculated mean level for the records in Müller et al. (2012). n) Planktic foraminifera flux 100-250 µm (#/cm<sup>2</sup>/ kyr) from core MSM5/5-712-1 (Werner et al. 2011). o)  $\delta^{18}$ O (‰) values from the NGRIP ice core (NGRIP Members 2004). p) Mean monthly insolation values for June at 68°N for the last 20 kyr (Berger and Loutre 1991). Green shaded area indicates transition period from in the environmental shift. The RWP (2–1.4 kyr BP), DACP (1.4–0.9 kyr BP), MCA (0.9–0.6 kyr BP) and LIA (0.6-0.2 kyr BP) are indicated in the figure.

clear climate shift from a relatively stable environment into fluctuating conditions at 2.5 kyr BP. This shift is associated to the transition from a glacier-proximal to a glacier-distal environment, which is reflected in the grain size composition of the sediment (Fig. 8). The early part of the late Holocene (4.2-2.5 kyr BP) is characterized by longer open-water conditions where icebergs, likely originating from the active ice stream in NE Murchinsonfjorden (Hormes et al. 2011), were drifting and depositing IRD under cool surface water conditions. Several climate studies suggest a cooling trend for the late Holocene in the Arctic region (NGRIP Members; Kaufman et al. 2009; Miller et al. 2010) that correlates with decreasing Northern Hemisphere solar insolation (Berger and Loutre 1991). Based on the accumulation rates of the sea ice proxy  $IP_{25}$ , Müller et al. (2012) showed that the eastern Fram Strait had extensive, but fluctuating sea ice cover during the late Holocene, which was most pronounced after ca. 3 kyr BP when accumulation rates of IP25 are generally over the calculated average (Fig. 8). The reduced solar insolation and weaker Atlantic-water influence have been suggested to decrease the SSTs in the Nordic Seas and adjacent areas (Jiang et al. 2002; Andersen et al. 2004a) and promoting sea ice formation in the Fram Strait region. Further, the extensive sea ice cover is considered to maintain a dry and warmer climate over northern Svalbard limiting glacier growth (van der Bilt et al. 2015). Such a scenario corroborates the oscillating climate record from Isvika Bay and could explain the transition from the glacier-proximal to the glacier-distal environment through oceanclimate coupling. The oceanic conditions have fluctuated in Isvika Bay during the last 2 kyr, and aSST and sea ice records show a clear negative correlation (Fig. 8). The oceanic oscillations roughly correlate with other oceanic (Werner et al. 2011) and terrestrial (van der Bilt et al. 2015) records, and with the known Northern Hemisphere climate fluctuations; the Roman Warm Period (RWP) at 2-1.4 kyr BP, the Dark Ages Cold Period (DACP) at 1.4-0.9 kyr BP, the Medieval Climate Anomaly (MCA) at 0.9-0.6 kyr BP and the Little Ice Age (LIA) at 0.6-0.2 kyr BP (e.g. Spielhagen et al. 2011, Fig. 6). During the last 600 years, the relative abundance of Thalassionema nitzschioides increases remarkably indicating stronger inflow of Atlantic waters. The Atlantic water increase is not evident in the reconstructed aSSTs as the AW in the Fram Strait was relatively cool during the LIA (Spielhagen et al. 2011). Similar intensification of Atlantic water has been recorded in foraminiferal assemblages from Isvika and around Svalbard (Kubischta et al. 2011; Jernas et al. 2013).

# 5.3 Ocean-ice sheet interactions (Paper II)

The core SL 170 from Baffin Bay has an ideal location at the maximum post-LGM extent of Jakobshavn Isbræ ice stream and the sedimentary record well reflects the interactions between the ocean and ice sheet. The present day GrIS mass loss is accelerating and a significant part of the ice loss is due to oceanic forcing (Joughin et al. 2012). The ocean's potential role in the retreat of present-day Greenland's marine-terminating outlet glaciers is well described in e.g. Holland et al. (2008), while Paper II clearly shows ocean-triggered retreat during the YD. The ice retreat is evident in the sediment of SL 170 after the aSST increase at 13.4 kyr BP (Fig. 7) as sedimentation rates increase, more coarse-grained material is deposited



Figure 9. Lithostratigraphy of core SL 170. Sedimentation rates (cm/ka), fine grain size fraction <63 µm (%) and time-distance diagram of Jakobshavn Isbræ extent modified from Ó Cofaigh et al. (2013). Distances are calculated from the modern GrIS margin. Black circles indicate <sup>14</sup>C dates, and for the dashed line the ice margin position is unknown. Red shaded areas indicate of warm aSST periods in the SL 170 record.

and the portion of <63  $\mu$ m grain fractions decrease (Fig. 9). As discussed in Paper II, these indicate a calving ice margin as the meltwater suspension plume, typical for a glacier front (Bartels et al. 2017), is moving further from the study location. The results from core SL 170 support the hypothesis put forward by Rinterknecht et al. (2014), which states that the ocean was the principle driving mechanism for the Jakobshavn Isbræ retreat. A stronger IC during the YD (Kuijpers et al. 2003; Jennings et al. 2006; Dyke et al. 2017) has been suggested to be one of the major controlling factors for ice retreat together with topography and bathymetry (Dyke et al. 2014). This is demonstrated on SE Greenland as a north-south progression of ice margin retreat that follows the IC flow (Dyke et al. al. 2017). Nevertheless, the asynchronous character of GrIS ice streams (Ó Cofaigh et al. 2013; Hogan et al. 2016) suggests that the ocean did not modulate ice retreat alone, but alongside with other controlling factors like topography and ice dynamics. Hogan et al. 2016 proposed that topography and ice dynamics controlled the retreat of Jakobshavn Isbræ, however, paper II shows that in addition to the topographic features, also the ocean governed the retreat. Ó Cofaigh et al. (2013) showed based on geophysical and geological data that Jakobshavn Isbræ suddenly advanced before collapsing at 12.2 kyr BP (Fig 9). They suggested that the advance represents a surge that led to dynamic thinning making the ice stream more susceptible for retreat. This emphasizes that despite the ocean having an important role in the collapse of the Jakobshavn Isbræ, also other controlling factors were at play. It appears that Jakobshavn Isbræ's retreat occurred by calving during the "cold atmosphere - warmer ocean" conditions, whereas during warmer periods before and after the YD the retreat occurred more strongly via surface and subsurface melting (Fig. 7).

The two study sites represent entirely different marine environments; core SL 170 from Baffin Bay is from a deep-marine environment on the outer shelf, whereas the Isvika core is from a shallow bay in Nordaustlandet that is sheltered by islands. During the deglacial time the coring site of SL 170 was surrounded by massive ice sheets extending to the outer shelf (Dyke et al. 2002; Ó Cofaigh et al. 2013; Simon et al. 2014) thus making it ideal for studying ocean-ice sheet interactions. In northern Svalbard, the glacial history is poorly constrained and previous studies suggest that the main deglaciation would have occurred in the early Holocene (Kaakinen et al. 2009; Luoto et al. 2011) preceding the studied time period. The results from the Isvika core suggest that in the early part of the late Holocene the ice cap was situated relatively close to the bay, yet the marine-terminating part may have been located in the NE part of the Murchinsonfjorden. These settings do not allow interpretations of ocean-ice sheet-atmosphere coupling in northern Svalbard. However, on a speculative level, as hypothesized in Paper III, the extensive sea ice cover in Fram Strait (Müller et al. 2012) that has been suggested to have restricted glacier growth in northern Svalbard (van der Bilt et al. 2015) could explain the glacier retreat in the Isvika bay area. This would indicate that the environmental change in Isvika bay is a response to regional changes further underlining the importance of sea ice variability as a regulator of the sensitive high-Arctic climate. To better understand the effects of Northern Hemisphere climate variability on the oceanic environment and impacts on the ocean-ice sheet-atmosphere coupling, more high-resolution records revealing Arctic environmental dynamics and environmental responses are needed.

# 5.4 Common northern North Atlantic diatoms (Paper I)

Although the number of quantitative diatom-based reconstructions has increased significantly during the last decade (e.g. Jiang et al. 2002, 2005, 2015; Miettinen et al. 2011, 2012, 2015; Sha et al. 2014, 2016; Krawczyk et al. 2016), the calibration datasets, which these studies are based on, have not so far been thoroughly described or used for studying the ecology of diatoms. The number of quantitative diatom-based

paleoclimate reconstructions from high northern latitudes can be expected to increase in the near future as the need to model impacts of the ongoing climate warming in the Arctic requires long-term records of natural climate variability. The results of Paper I present the geographical distribution and ecological responses of 21 common North Atlantic diatoms species (Table 2) to main environmental gradients (August SST and April sea ice) and identifies indicator species for August SST and sea ice. These 21 species are generally common at high northern latitudes and they form 96.5-100% (avg. 98.7 %) of the diatom assemblages found in the Isvika core samples and 95-100% (avg. 99%) of diatom assemblages in the core SL 170 samples. Although the aim of paper I was to investigate the common northern North Atlantic diatom taxa, some common North Atlantic species were left out of the study. The excluded species include for example Chaetoceros resting spores and Paralia sulcata. Chaetoceros resting spores are very dominant in the North Atlantic diatom assemblages but as they have negligible sensitivity to SSTs (Koc Karpuz and Schrader 1990) they have been left out of the calibration dataset and have not been counted in the surface sediment samples. Paralia sulcata has a very broad temperature tolerance and was also excluded from the calibration dataset (Miettinen, A. personal communications). Two common sea-ice associated species, Fossula arctica and Fragilariopsis reginae-jahniae, are included in the counts, but included in the total counts of Fragilariopsis oceanica. As taxonomic knowledge regarding these species has in recent years increased, it would be recommended to analyse them separately in future, as they are different species and may show different ecological preferences that also need to be further investigated.

Based on the August SST response curves, the studied species were grouped into cold, warm and temperate water indicators (Paper I). The April sea ice response curves show that 11 species have statistically significant relationship with spring sea ice concentrations, of which 4 species (Actinocvclus curvatulus, Coscinodiscus oculus-iridis, Fragilariopsis ocenica and Porosira glacialis) are robust indicators for relatively high April sea ice concentrations and 4 species (Rhizosolenia hebetata f. Thalassionema nitzschioides, semispina, Thalassiosira angulata and T. oestrupii) are good indicators for low concentrations/ ice-free conditions. The rest of these 11 species (Thalassiosira anguste-lineata, T. gravida and T. hyalina) fall in between these extremes. One of the important findings of Paper I is the identification of (7) species that are abundant in high sea ice concentrations (i.e. sea ice-associated) but do not have a statistically significant relationship with sea ice. At least some of these species, e.g. Fragilariopsis cylindrus have been used as a sea ice indicator (e.g. Miettinen et al. 2015), vet caution should be taken as these species are as abundant (or even more abundant) in low to zero sea ice concentrations (Paper I).

All of the studied 21 diatom species were present in core SL 170 from Baffin Bay (Fig. 10), whereas *Coscinodiscus oculus-iridis*, *Thalassiosira angulata* or *Thalassiosira oestrupii* were not found in the samples from the Isvika core (Fig. 11). As shown in Paper I, *C. oculus-iridis* is not very abundant in the modern assemblages around Svalbard, but it is more abundant in Baffin Bay, whereas, *T. angulata* and *T. oestrupii* are generally abundant in the northern Nordic Seas and



Figure 10. Relative abundances (%) of 21 common diatom species in core SL 170, reconstructed aSST and the relative abundance of MIZ-diatoms (%). Horizontal lines mark the onset of aSST warming at 13.4 and 10.9 kyr BP and onset of the cool aSST period at 11.7 kyr BP.



Figure 11. Relative abundances (%) of 18 common diatom species in Isvika core, reconstructed aSST and the relative abundance of MIZ-diatoms (%). Horizontal line marks the climate shift at 2.5 kyr BP.

especially in the lower latitudes of the North Atlantic, as they reflect influences of the Norwegian Atlantic Current (NwAC) and the NAC, respectively (Koc Karpuz and Schrader 1990; Andersen et al. 2004b). The absence of these two species (T. angulata and T. oestrupii) in the Isvika core and the decrease of Coscinodiscus marginatus another Atlantic water indicator species (De Sève et al. 1999) – after 2.5 kyr BP suggests less Atlantic inflow during the latter part of the late Holocene, except for the last ca. 600 years where the relative abundance of Thalassionema nitzschioides increases. This corroborates several previous studies suggesting reduced Atlantic water inflow for the Late Holocene in Wester Svalbard as a result of reduced insolation (e.g. Hald et al. 2007; Rasmussen et al. 2012). In contrast, the appearance of Thalassiosira anguste-lineata in the record after ca. 2.6 kyr BP (Fig. 11) can be interpreted as an indication of enhanced Arctic Water inflow to the Isvika area as in Paper I, the geographical distribution and SST-response curve of T. anguste-lineata suggests that it is associated with areas receiving cold Arctic-water inflow.

*Fragilariopsis cylindrus* is commonly used as a sea ice indicator species (e.g. Hasle and Syvertsen 1996; Jiang et al. 2001; von Quillfeldt 2001), however the species does not have a statistically significant relationship with sea ice in the large northern North Atlantic calibration data set (Paper I). On the other hand, *C. oculus-iridis* is not commonly used as sea ice indicator, but in this calibration dataset it shows a strong statistically significant relationship with sea ice and could have potential as a robust sea ice indicator in areas where it is sufficiently abundant. *F. cylindrus* is not very common in the two core records, especially if compared

to the relative abundances of *F.oceanica*, which is one of the most abundant species in both cores (Figs. 10 and 11). In core SL 170 the MIZ-assemblage is dominated by *F.oceanica* (Fig. 10) whereas in the Isvika core, the MIZ-assemblage equally reflects the distribution of the three MIZ-diatoms; *Actinocyclus curvatulus, Porosira glacialis* and *F. oceanica*.

The warm aSST periods reconstructed from the core SL170 (at 13.4–11.7 and 10.9–10.2 kyr BP) are clearly evident in the diatom assemblage as an increase in the species, *C. marginatus*, *C. radiatus*, *Thalassionema nitzschioides*, *T. angulata*, *T. gravida* and *T. oestrupii*, that have relatively warm SST optima and have been used as temperate/warm water indicators in previous works (Hasle and Syvertsen 1996; De Sève et al. 1999; Andersen et al. 2004b; Berner et al. 2008). The abundances of these species in the modern Baffin Bay is relative low (Paper I, Paper II; supplementary figure 4)

# 6. Conclusions

TheArctic environment and its components are particularly sensitive to climate fluctuations. Sea ice and sea surface temperatures are important variables, and variations in these two have a large-scale effect as they alter the Arctic ice mass balance, albedo, ecosystem and the climate in North Europe. In this work, North Atlantic diatoms were employed to reconstruct paleoceanographic and –climatic variability in the Arctic region from two sites. In addition, the ecology of the diatom taxa was investigated via their responses to two gradients; August sea surface temperature and April sea ice cover. The main findings of this work are summarized below:

- The ecological response models for sea ice demonstrate that Actinocvclus curvatulus, Coscinodiscus oculusiridis, Fragilariopsis oceanica and Porosira glacialis have a statistically significant relationship with April sea ice cover and are found in high sea ice concentrations (>50%). which makes them robust sea ice indicator species. Rhizosolenia hebetata f. semispina, Thalassionema nitzschioides. Thalassiosira angulata and T. oestrupii also have a statistically significant relationship with April sea ice cover but are associated with low concentrations or ice-free conditions
- Seven species that are sea ice • associated and abundant in high sea ice concentrations, including the widely used sea ice indicator species Fragilariopsis cylindrus, do not have a statistically significant relationship with sea ice, which emphasizes that a better understanding of their ecology and responses to environmental variables is needed, and caution should be taken when these species are used for paleoceanographic reconstructions
- Reconstructions of sea surface conditions from Baffin Bay demonstrate warmer sea surface temperatures over the cold Younger Dryas period, implying that the ocean was out of phase with atmospheric temperatures over Greenland. The warming was caused by enhanced

inflow of Atlantic-sourced waters and increased solar insolation on the Northern Hemisphere amplifying seasonality. Diatom assemblages indicate that deglacial sea ice cover in Baffin Bay was less extensive than previously suggested. The YD ocean surface record from Baffin Bay contradicts other climate records from the North Atlantic region and emphasizes the need for high-resolution records from Arctic regions in order to better understand the large-scale (Northern Hemisphere) ocean circulation system during this sensitive climate period.

- The response of the large Jakobshavn • Isbræ ice stream to ocean surface warming underlines the ocean's role in triggering the retreat together with other controlling factors (topography and ice dynamics). The results of Paper II show that the ice retreat occurred via two processes; by calving under the cold YD atmosphere controlled by the warm ocean surface, and by surface and subsurface melt during the warm atmosphere periods preceding and following the YD, which highlights the possible dynamic response of the GrIS under future climate change scenarios.
- The late Holocene climate record from northern Svalbard clearly demonstrates climate shift at ca. 2.5 kyr BP. The sediment lithology and reconstruction of ocean surface conditions suggest a transition

from a stable, glacier-proximal environment with seasonal openwater conditions into a fluctuating, glacier-distal environment with more extensive sea ice cover. These environmental changes are likely caused by build-up of an extensive sea ice in the Fram Strait and around Svalbard that have been shown to drive climate in northern Svalbard. The climate shift underlines the sensitive character of the Arctic environment.

# References

- Andersen, C., Koç, N., Jennings, A., Andrews, J. 2004a. Nonuniform response of the major surface currents in the Nordic Seas to insolation forcing: Implications for the Holocene climate variability. Paleoceanography 19, PA2003.
- Andersen, C., Koç, N., Moros, M. 2004b. A highly unstable Holocene climate in the subpolar North Atlantic: evidence from diatoms. Quaternary Science Reviews 23, 2155–2166.
- Andersson, C., Pausata, F.S.R., Jansen, E., Risebrobakken, B., Telford, R.J. 2010. Holocene trend in the foraminifera record from the Norwegian Sea and the North Atlantic Ocean. Climate of the Past 6, 179–193.
- Andresen, C.S., Straneo, F., Ribegaard, M.H., Bjørk, A.A., Andersen, T.J., Kuijpers, A., Nørgaard-Pedersen, N., Kjær, K.H., Schjøth, F., Weckström, K., Ahlstrøm, A.P. 2012. Rapid response of Helheim Glacier in Greenland to climate variability over the past century. Nature Geoscience 5, 37–41.
- Andrews, J.T., Jennings, A.E., Kerwin, M., Kirby, M., Manley, W., Miller, G.H., Bond, G., MacLean, B. 1995. A Heinrich-like event, H-0 (DC-0): Source(s) for detrital carbonate in the North Atlantic during the Younger Dryas Chronozone. Paleoceanography 10, 943–952. doi:10.1029/95PA01426.
- Andrews, J.T., Osterman, L.E., Jennings, A.E., Syvitski, J.P.M. Miller, G.H., Weiner, N. 1996. Abrupt changes in marine conditions, Sunneshine fjord, eastern Baffin island, NWT during the last deglacial transition: Younger Dryas and H-O events. Geological Society of

London, Special publications 111, 11-27.

- Andrews, J., Smith, L., Preston, R., Cooper, T., Jennings, A. 1997. A spatial and temporal patterns of iceberg rafting (IRD) along the East Greenland margin, ca 68degrees N, over the last 14 cal ka. Journal of Quaternary Science 12, 1–13.
- Andrews, J.T., Kirby, M.E., Aksu, A., Barber, D.C., Messe, D., 1998. Late Quaternary Detrital Carbonate (DC-) layers in Baffin Bay marine sediments (67°–74°N): Correlation with Heinrich Events in the North Atlantic? Quaternary Science Reviews 17, 1125–1137.
- Andrews, J.T., Gibb, O.T., Jennings, A.E., Simon, Q. 2014. Variations in the provenance of sediment from ice sheets surrounding Baffin Bay during MIS 2 and 3 and export to the Labrador Shelf Sea: site HU2008029-0008 Davis Strait. Journal of Quaternary Science 29, 3–13.
- Bakke, J., Lie, Ø., Heegaard, E., Dokken, T., Haug, G.H., Birks, H.H., Dulski, P., Nilsen, T. 2009. Rapid oceanic and atmospheric changes during the Younger Dryas cold period. Nature Geoscience 2, doi:10.1038/NGEO439.
- Bamber, J., van den Broeke, M., Ettema, J., Lenaerts, J., Rignot, E. 2012. Recent large increases in freshwater fluxes from Greenland into the North Atlantic. Geophysical Research Letters 39, L19501.
- Bartels, M., Titschack, J., Fahl, K., Stein, R., Seidenkrantz, M.-S., Hillaire-Marcel, C., Hebbeln, D. 2017. Atlantic Water advection vs glacier dynamics in northern Spitsbergen since early deglaciation. Climate of the Past, doi:10.5194/cp-2017-53.
- Bednorz, E., Kolendowicz, L. 2013. Summer mean daily air temperature extremes in Central Spitsbergen. Theoretical and Applied Climatology 113, 3–4, 471–479.
- Bendtsen, J., Mortensen, J., Lennert, K., Ehn, J.K., Boone, W., Galindo, V., Hu, Y., Dmitrenko, I.A., Kirillov, S.A., Kjeldsen, K.K., Kristoffersen, Y., Barber, D.G., Rysgaard, S. 2017. Sea ice breakup and marine melt of a retreating tidewater outlet glacier in northeast Greenland (81°N). Scientific Reports 7:4941.
- Berger, A., Loutre, M. 1991. Insolation values for the climate of the last 10 million years. Quaternary Science Reviews 10, 297–317.
- Berner, K.S., Koç, N., Divine, D., Godtliebsen, F., Moros, M. 2008. A decadal-scale Holocene sea surface temperature record from the subpolar North Atlantic constructed using diatoms and statistics and its relation to other climate parameters. Paleoceanography 23, PA2210.
- Berner, K.S., Koç, N., Godtliebsen, F., Divine, D. 2011. Holocene climate variability of the

Norwegian Atlantic Current during high and low solar insolation forcing. Paleoceanography 26, PA2220, doi:10.1029/2010PA002002.

- Birks, C.J.A., Koç, N. 2002. A high-resolution diatom record of late-Quaternary sea-surface temperatures and oceanographic conditions from the eastern Norwegian Sea. Boreas 31, 323–344.
- Björck, S., Bennike, O., Rosén, P., Andresen, C.S., B 2002. Anomalously mild Younger Dryas summer conditions in southern Greenland. Geology 30, 427–430.
- Blaauw, M., Christen, J.A. 2011. Flexible Paleoclimate Age-Depth Models Using an Autoregressive Gamma Process. Bayesian Analysis 6, 457–474.
- Blake, W. Jr. 1961. Radiocarbon dating of raised beaches in Nordaustlandet, Spitsbergen. In Raasch GO (ed.) The Geology of the Arctic. University of Toronto Press, Toronto, pp 133– 145.
- Blake, W. Jr. 1989. Radiocarbon dating by accelerator mass spectrometry: A contribution to the chronology of Holocene events in Nordaustlandet, Svalbard. Geografiska Annaler Serie A – Physical Geography 71, 59–74.
- Boertmann, D., Mosbech, A., Schiedek, D., Dünweber, M. 2013. Disko West. A strategic environmental impact assessment of hydrocarbon activities. Aarhus University, DCE-Danish Centre for Environment and Energy 71, 306.
- Bronk Ramsey, C., Lee, S. 2013. Recent and Planned Developments of the Program OxCal. Radiocarbon 55 (2–3), 720–730.
- Burman, P., Chow, E., Schrader, H. 1994. A Cross-Validatory Method for Dependent Data. Biometrika 81, 351–358.
- Caissie, B.A. 2012. Diatoms as Recorders of Sea Ice in the Bering and Chukchi Seas: Proxy Development and Application. Open Access Dissertations Paper 547.
- Cavalieri, D., Parkinson, C., Gloersen, P., Zwally, H.J. 1996. Sea Ice Concentrations from Nimbus-7 SMMR and DMSP SSM/I-SSMIS Passive Microwave Data, NASA DAAC at the National Snow and Ice Data Center, Boulder Colorado.
- Coulthard, R.D., Furze, M.F.A., Pieńkowski, A.J., Nixon, F.C., England, J.H. 2010. New marine  $\Delta R$  values for Arctic Canada. Quaternary Geochronology 5, 419–434.
- Crosta, X., Pichon, J.-J., Burckle, L.H. 1998. Application of the modern analog technique to marine Antarctic diatoms: reconstruction of maximum sea ice extent at the last glacial maximum. Paleoceanography 3 (13), 284–297.

- Denton, G., Alley, R., Comer, G., Broecker, W. 2005. The role of seasonality in abrupt climate change. Quaternary Science Reviews 24, 1159–1182.
- De Sève, M.A. 1999. Transfer function between surface sediment diatom assemblages and sea-surface temperature and salinity of the Labrador Sea. Marine Micropaleontology 36, 249–267.
- Domingues, C.M., Church, J.A., White, N.J., Gleckler, P.J., Wijffels, S.E., Barker, P.M., Dunn, J.R. 2008. Improved estimates of upper-ocean warming and multi-decadal sealevel rise. Nature 453, 1090–1093.
- Drijfhout, S., van Oldenborgh, G.J., Cimatoribus, A. 2012. Is a decline of AMOC causing the warming hole above the North Atlantic in observed and modeled warming patterns? Journal of Climate 25, 8373–8379.
- Dyke, A.S., Andrews, J.T., Clark, P.U., England, J.H., Miller, G.H., Shaw, J., Veillette, J.J. 2002. The Laurentide and Innuitian ice sheets during the last Glacial maximum. Quaternary Science Reviews 21, 9–31.
- Dyke, L.M., Hughes, A.L.C., Murray, T., Hiemstra, J.F., Andresen, C.S., Rodés, Á. 2014. Evidence for the asynchronous retreat of large outlet glaciers in southeast Greenland at the end of the last glaciation. Quaternary Science Reviews 99, 244–259.
- Dyke, L.M., Hughes A.L.C., Andresen, C.S., Bjørk, A.A., Murray, T., Hiemstra, J.F., Rodés, Á. 2017. The deglaciation of coastal areas of southeast Greenland. Submitted to The Holocene.
- Ehrenberg, C.G. 1841. Einen Nachtrag zu dem Vortrage über Verbreitung und Einflus des mikroskopichen Lebens in Süd- und Nord-Amerika. D. Akad. Wiss., Berlin, Monatsber 202–207.
- Enderlin, E.M., Howat, I.M., Jeong, S., Noh, M.-J., van Angelen, J.H., van den Broeke, M.R. 2014. An improved mass budget for the Greenland ice sheet. Geophysical Rsearch Letters 41 (3), 866–872.
- Fetterer, F., Knowles, K., Meier, W., Savoie, M. 2017 updated daily. Sea ice index, version 2.1. Arctic monthly median extent. Boulder, Colorado USA. NSIDC: National Snow and Ice Data Center (accessed 27 July 2017).
- Gibb, O.T., Steinhauer, S., Frechette, B., de Vernal, A., Hillaire-Marcel, C. 2015. Diachronous evolution of sea surface conditions in the Labrador Sea and Baffin Bay since the last deglaciation. The Holocene 25, 1882–1897.
- Hald, M., Andersson, C., Ebbesen, H., Jansen, E., Klitgaard-Kristensen, D., Risebrobakken, B., Salomonsen, G.R., Sarnthein, M.,

Sejrup, H.P., Telford, R.J. 2007. Variations in temperature and extent of Atlantic Water in the northern North Atlantic during the Holocene. Quaternary Science Reviews 26, 3423–3440.

- Hanne, E., Jones, J.M., Cappelen, J., Mernild, S.H., Wood, L., Steffen, K., Huybrechts, P. 2013.The influence of North Atlantic atmospheric and oceanic forcing effects on 1900–2010 Greenland summer climate and ice melt/runoff. International Journal of Climatology 33, 862–880.
- Hartmann, D.L., Klein Tank, A.M.G., Rusticucci, M., Alexander, L.V., Brönnimann, S., Charabi, Y., Dentener, F.J., Dlugokencky, E.J., Easterling, D.R., Kaplan, A., Soden, B.J., Thorne, P.W., Wild, M., Zhai, P.M. 2013. Observations: Atmosphere and Surface. In: Climate Change 2013: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [Stocker, T.F., Qin, D., Plattner, G.-K., Tignor, M., Allen, S.K., Boschung, J., Nauels, A., Xia, Y., Bex, V., Midgley, P.M. (eds.)]. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA.
- Hasle, G.R., Syvertsen, E.E. 1996. Marine diatoms, in *Identifying Marine Diatoms* and Dinoflagellates, edited by C.R. Tomas, pp. 5–386, Academic Press, San Diego, California.
- Hoff, U., Rasmussen T.L., Stein, R., Ezat, M.M., Fahl, K. 2016. Sea ice and millennial-scale climate variability in the Nordic seas 90 kyr ago to present. Nature Communications 7:12247, doi:10.1038/ncomms12247.
- Hogan, K.A., Ó Cofaigh, C., Jennings, A.E., Dowdeswell, J.A., Hiemstra, J.F. 2016. Deglaciation of a major palaeo-ice stream in Disko Trough, West Greenland. Quaternary Science Reviews 147, 5–26.
- Holland, D.M., Thomas, R.H., de Young, B., Ribergaard, M.H., Lyberth, B. 2008. Acceleration of JakobshavnIsbræ triggered by warm subsurface ocean waters. Nature Geoscience 1, 659–664.
- Hormes, A., Akçar, N., Kubik, P.W. 2011. Cosmogenic radionuclide dating indicates ice-sheet configuration during MIS 2 on Nordaustlandet, Svalbard. Boreas 40, 636– 649.
- Horner, R.A. 1985. Sea Ice Biota. CRC Press Inc., Boca Raton, Florida. 215 pp.
- Imbrie, J., Kipp, N.G., 1971. Late Genozoic Glacial Ages, 71–181 (Yale University press, 1971).
- IPCC, 2013. Summary for Policymakers. In: Climate Change 2013: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group

I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [Stocker, T.F., Qin, D., Plattner, G.-K., Tignor, M., Allen, S.K., Boschung, J., Nauels, A., Xia, Y., Bex, V., Midgley, P.M. (eds.)]. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA.

- Ishii, M., Kimoto, M. 2009. Reevaluation of historical ocean heat content variations with time-varying XBTand MBT depth bias corrections. Journal of Oceanography 65, 287–299.
- Jackson, R., Carlson, A.E., Hillaire-Marcel, C., Wacker, L., Vogt, C., Kucera, M. 2017. Asynchronous instability of the North American-Arctic and Greenland ice sheets during the last deglaciation. Quaternary Science Reviews 164, 140–153.
- Jansen F., Oksanen J. 2013. How to model species responses along ecological gradients - Huisman-Olff-Fresco models revisited. Journal of Vegetation Science 24, 1108–1117.
- Jennings, A., Hald, M., Smith, M., Andrews, J. 2006. Freshwater forcing from the Greenland Ice Sheet during the Younger Dryas: evidence from southeastern Greenland shelf cores. Quaternary Science Reviews 25, 282–298.
- Jennings, A., Sheldon, C., Cronin, T., Francus, P., Stoner, J., Andrews, J. 2011. The Holocene history of Nares Strait: transition from Glacial Bay to Arctic-Atlantic Throughflow. Oceanography 24, 26–41.
- Jennings, A.E., Walton, M.E., Ó Cofaigh, C., Kilfeather, A., Andrews, J.T., Ortiz, J.D., de Vernal, A., Dowdeswell, J.A. 2014. Paleoenvironments during Younger Dryas-Early Holocene retreat of the Greenland Ice Sheet from outer Disko Trough, central west Greenland. Journal of Quaternary Science 29, 27–40.
- Jernas, P., Klitgaard-Kristensen, D., Husum, K., Wilson, L., Koç, N. 2013. Palaeoenvironmental changes of the last two millennia on the western and northern Svalbard shelf. Boreas 42, 236–255.
- Jiang, H., Seidenkrantz, M.-S., Knudsen, K.L., Eiríksson, J. 2001. Diatom surface sediment assemblages around Iceland and their relationship to oceanic environmental variables. Marine Micropaleontology 41, 73–96.
- Jiang, H., Seidenkrantz, M.S., Knudsen, K.L., Eríksson, J. 2002. Late-Holocene summer seasurface temperatures based on a diatom record from the north Icelandic shelf. The Holocene 12, 137–147.
- Jiang, H., Eiríksson, J., Schulz, M., Knudsen, K.-L., Seidenkrantz, M.-S. 2005. Evidence for solar forcing of sea-surface temperature on the

North Iceland Shelf during the late Holocene. Geology 33 (1), 73–76.

- Jiang, H., Muscheler, R., Björck, S., Seidenkrantz, M.-S., Olsen, J., Sha, L., Sjolte, J., Eiríksson, J., Ran, L., Knudsen, K.L., Knudsen, M.F. 2015. Solar forcing of Holocene summer sea surface temperatures in the northern North Atlantic. Geology 43 (3), 203–206.
- Joughin, I., Alley, R.B., Holland, D. 2012. Ice-Sheet Response to Oceanic Forcing. Science 338, 1172–1176.
- Justwan, A., Koç, N., 2008. A diatom based transfer function for reconstructing sea ice concentrations in the North Atlantic. Marine Micropaleontology 66, 264–278.
- Justwan, A., Koç, N., Jennings, A.E. 2008. Evolution of the Irminger and East Icelandic Current systems through the Holocene, revealed by diatom-based sea surface temperature reconstructions. Quaternary Science Reviews 27, 1571–1582.
- Justwan, A., Koç, N., 2009. Evolution of the East Greenland Current between 1150 and 1740 AD, revealed by diatom-based sea surface temperature and sea-ice concentration reconstructions. Polar Research 28, 165–176.
- Kaakinen, A., Salonen, V.-P., Kubischta, F., Eskola, K.O., Oinonen, M. 2009. Weichselian glacial stage in Murchinsonfjorden, Nordaustlandet, Svalbard. Boreas 38, 718–729.
- Kaufman, D.S., Schneider, D.P., McKay, N.P., Ammann, C.M., Bradley, R.S., Briffa, K.R., Miller, G.H., Otto-Bliesner, B.L., Overpeck, J.T., Vinther, B.M., Abbot, M., Axford, Y., Bird, B., Birks, H.J.B., Bjune, A.E., Briner, J., Cook, T., Chipman, M., Francus, P., Gajewski, K., Geirsdóttir, Á., Hu, F.S., Kutchko, B., Lamoureux, S., Loso, M., MacDonald, M., Peros, M., Porinchu, D., Schiff, C., Seppä, H., Thomas, E. 2009. Recent warming reverses long-term Arctic cooling. Science, 325, 1236–1239.
- Knudsen, K.L., Stabell, B., Seidenkrantz, M.-S., Eiríksson, J. and Blake, Jr., W. 2008. Deglacial and Holocene conditions in northernmost Baffin Bay: sediments, foraminifera, diatoms and stable isotopes. Boreas 37, 346–376.
- Knutz P.C., Sicre, M., Ebbesen, H., Christiansen, S., Kuijpers, A. 2011. Multiple-stage deglacial retreat of the southern Greenland Ice Sheet linked with Irminger Current warm water transport. Paleoceanography 26, PA3204.
- Koç Karpuz, N., Schrader, H. 1990. Surface sediment diatom distribution and Holocene paleo-temperature variations in the Greenland, Iceland and Norwegian Sea. Paleoceanography 5, 557–580.
- Koç Karpuz, N., Jansen, E. 1992. A high-

resolution diatom record of the last deglaciation from the SE Norwegian Sea: Documentation of rapid climate changes. Paleoceanography 7, 499–520.

- Koç, N., Jansen, E., Haffidason, H. 1993. Paleoceanographic reconstruction of surface ocean conditions in the Greenland, Iceland and Norwegian Seas through the last 14 ka based on diatoms. Quaternary Science Reviews 12, 115–140.
- Koç, N., Jansen, E. 1994. Response of the high-latitude Northern Hemisphere to orbital climate forcing: Evidence from the Nordic Seas. Geology 22, 523–526.
- Koç, N., Klitgaard-Kristensen, D., Hasle, K., Forsberg, C.F., Solheim, A. 2002. Late glacial palaeoceanography of Hinlopen Strait, northern Svalbard. Polar Research 21 (2), 307–314.
- Krawczyk, D.W., Witkowski, A., Moros, M., Lloyd, J.M., Høyer, J.L., Miettinen, A., Kuijpers, A. 2016. Quantitative reconstruction of Holocene sea ice and surface temperature off West Greenland from the first regional diatom data set. Paleoceanography 32 (1), 18–40.
- Kubischta, F. 2011. Late Pleistocene and Holocene environmental evolution of the Murchisonfjorden area, Nordaustlandet, Svalbard. Academic dissertation. Department of Geoscience and Geography A12.
- Kubischta, F., Knudsen, K.L., Ojala, A.E.K., Salonen, V.-P. 2011. Holocene Benthic Foraminiferal Record from a High-Arctic Fjord, Nordaustlandet, Svalbard. Geografiska Annaler Serie A-Physical Geography 93, 227–242.
- Kuijpers, A., Troelstra, S.R., Prins, M.A., Linthout, K., Akhmetzhanov, A., Bouryak, S., Bachmann, M.F., Lassen, S., Rasmussen, S., Jensen, J.B. 2003. Late Quaternary sedimentary processes and ocean circulation changes at the Southeast Greenland margin. Marine Geology 195, 109–129.
- Ledu, D., Rochon, A., de Vernal, A., St-Onge, G. 2010. Holocene paleoceanography of the northwest passage, Canadian Arctic Archipelago. Quaternary Science Reviews 29, 3468–3488.
- Levac, E., de Vernal, A. and Blake, Jr, W. 2001. Sea-surface conditions in northernmost Baffin Bay during the Holocene: palynological evidence. Journal of Quaternary Science 16, 353–363.
- Levitus, S., Antonov, J.I., Wang, J., Delworth, T.L., Dixon, K.W., Broccoli, A.J. 2001. Anthropogenic warming of Earth's climate system. Science 292, 267–270.
- Levitus, S., Antonov, J.I., Boyer, T.P., Locarnini,

R.A., Garcia, H.E., Mishonov, A.V. 2009. Global ocean heat content 1955-2008 in light of recently revealed instrumentation problems. Geophysical Research Letters 36, L07608

- Levitus, S., Antonov, J.I., Boyer, T.P., Baranova, O.K., Garcia, H.E., Locarnini, R.A., Mishonov, A.V.,Reagan, J.R., Seidov, D., Yarosh, E.S. 2012. World ocean heat content and thermosteric sea level change (0–2000m) 1955–2010. Geophysical Research Letters 39, L10603.
- Ligowski, R., Godlewski, M., Łukowski, A. 1992. Sea ice diatoms and ice edge planktonic diatoms at thenorthern limit of the Weddell Sea pack ice. Polar Biology 5, 9–20.
- Lloyd, J., Moros, M., Perner, K., Telford, R.J., Kuijpers, A., Jansen, E. and McCarthy, D. 2011. A 100 yr record of ocean temperature control on the stability of Jakobshavn Isbrae, West Greenland. Geology 39, 867–870.
- Luoto, T.P., Nevalainen, L., Kubischta, F., Kultti, S., Knudsen, K.L., Salonen, V.-P. 2011. Late Quaternary ecological turnover in high arctic Lake Einstaken, Nordaustlandet, Svalbard (80°N). Geografiska Annaler Serie A-Physical Geography 93, 337–354.
- McManus, J.F., Francois, R., Gherardi, J.-M., Keigwin, L.D., Brown-Leger, S. 2004. Collapse and rapid resumption of Atlantic meridional circulation linked to deglacial climate changes. Nature 428, 834–837.
- Miettinen, A., Koç, N., Hall, I.R., Godtliebsen, F., Divine, D. 2011. North Atlantic sea surface temperatures and their relation to the North Atlantic Oscillation during the last 230 years. Climate Dynamics 36, 533–543.
- Miettinen, A., Divine, D., Koç, N., Godtliebsen, F., Hall, I.R. 2012. Multicentennial variability of the seasurface temperature gradient across the subpolar North Atlantic over the last 2.8 kyr. Journal of Climate 25 (12), 4205–4219.
- Miettinen, A., Divine, D.V., Husum, K., Koç, N., Jennings, A., 2015. Exceptional ocean surface conditions on the SE Greenland shelf during the Medieval Climate Anomaly. Paleoceanography 30, 1657–1674.
- Miller, G.H., Brigham-Grette, J., Alley, R.B., Anderson, L., Bauch, H.A., Douglas, M.S.V., Edwards, M.E., Elias, S.A., Finney, B.P., Fitzpatrick, J.J., Funder, S.V., Herbert, T.D., Hinzman, L.D., Kaufman, D.S., MacDonald, G.M., Polyak, L., Robock, A., Serreze, M.C., Smol, J.P., Spielhagen, R., White, J.W.C., Wolfe, A.P., Wolff, E.W. 2010. Temperature and precipitation history of the Arctic. Quaternary Science Reviews 29, 1679–1715.
- Motyka, R.J., Truffer, M., Fahnestock, M., Mortensen, J., Rysgaard, S., Howat, I. 2011. Submarine melting of the 1985 Jakobshavn

Isbræ floating tongue and the triggering of the current retreat. Journal of Geophysical Research: Earth Surface 116, F01007, doi: 10.1029/2009JF001632.

- Müller, J., Massé, G., Stein, R., Belt, S.T. 2009. Variability of sea-ice conditions in the Fram Strait over the past 30,000 years. Nature Geoscience 2, 772–776.
- Müller, J., Werner, K., Stein, R., Fahl, K., Moros, M., Jansen, E. 2012. Holocene cooling culminates in sea ice oscillations in Fram Strait. Quaternary Science Reviews 47, 1–14.
- Müller, J., Stein, R. 2014. High-resolution record of late glacial and deglacial sea ice change in Fram Strait corroborates ice-ocean interactions during abrupt climate shifts. Earth and Planetary Science Letters 403, 446–455.
- National Snow and Ice Data Center. http://nsidc. org/arcticseaicenews/.
- Nick, F.M., Vieli, A., Andersen, M.L., Joughin, I., Payne, A., Edwards, T.L., Pattyn, F., van de Wal, R.S.W. 2013. Future sea-level rise from Greenland's main outlet glaciers in a warming climate. Nature 497, 235–238.
- North Greenland Ice Core Project Members 2004. High-resolution record of Northern Hemisphere climate extending into the Last interglacial period. Nature 431, 147–151.
- Ó Cofaigh, C., Dowdeswell, J.A., Jennings, A.E., Hogan, K.A., Kilfeather, A., Hiemstra, J.F., Noormets, R., Evans, J., McCarthy, D.J., Andrews, J.T., Lloyd, J.M., Moros, M. 2013.
   An extensive and dynamic ice sheet on the West Greenland shelf during the last glacial cycle. Geology 41(2), 219–222.
- Ojala, A.E.K., Salonen, V.-P., Moskalik, M., Kubischta, F., Oinonen, M. 2014. Holocene sedimentaryenvironment of a High-Arctic fjord in Nordaustlandet, Svalbard. Polish Polar Research 35 (1), 73–98.
- Ouellet-Bernier, M., de Vernal, A., Hillaire-Marcel, C. and Moros, M. 2014. Paleoceanographic changes in the Disko Bugt area, West Greenland, during the Holocene. The Holocene 24, 1573–1583.
- Palmer, M., Haines, K., Tett, S., Ansell, T. 2007. Isolating the signal of ocean global warming. Geophysical Research Letters 34, L23610.
- Pearce, C., Seidenkrantz, M.-S., Kuijpers, A., Massé, G., Reynisson, N.J., Kristiansen, S.M. 2013. Ocean led at the termination of the Younger Dryas cold spell. Nature Communications 4, 1664.
- Perner, K., Moros, M., Lloyd, J. M., Kuijpers, A., Telford, R.J., Harff, J. 2011. Centennial scale benthic foraminiferal record of late Holocene oceanographic variability in Disko Bugt, West Greenland. Quaternary Science Reviews 30, 2815–2826.

- Perner, K., Moros, M., Jennings, A., Lloyd, J.M., Knudsen, K.L. 2013. Holocene palaeoceanographic evolution off West Greenland. The Holocene 23, 374–387.
- Pichon, J.-J., Labracherie, M., Labeyrie, L., Duprat, J. 1987. Transfer function between diatom assemblages a n d surface hydrology in the Southern Ocean. Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology 61, 79–95.
- Pieńkowski, A.J., England, J.H., Furze, M.F.A., MacLean, B., Blasco, S. 2014. The late Quaternary environmental evolution of marine Arctic Canada: Barrow Strait to Lancaster Sound. Quaternary Science Reviews 91, 184–203.
- Pohjola, V.A., Kankaanpää, P., Moore, J.C., Pastusiak, T. 2011. The International Polar Year project "KINNVIKA" –Arctic warming and impact research at 80°N. Geografiska Annaler, Series A, Physical Geography 93, 201–208.
- Polyak, L., Alley, R.B., Andrews, J.T., Brigham-Grette, J., Cronin, T.M., Darby, D.A., Dyke, A.S., Fitzpatrick, J.J., Funder, S., Holland, M., Jennings, A.E., Miller, G.H., O'Regan, M., Savelle, J., Serreze, M., St John, K., White, J.W.C., Wolff, E. 2010. History of sea ice in the Arctic. Quaternary Science Reviews 29, 1757–1778.
- Rahmstorf, S., Box, J.E., Feulner, G., Mann, M.E., Robinson, A., Rutherford, S., Schaffernicht, E.J. 2015. Exceptional twentieth-century slowdown in Atlantic Ocean overturning circulation. Nature Climate Change 5, 475–480.
- Rasmussen, S.O., Andersen, K.K., Svensson, A.M., Steffensen, J.P., Vinther, B.M., Clausen, H.B., Siggaard-Andersen, M.-L., Johnsen, S.J., Larsen, L.B., Dahl-Jensen, D., Bigler, M., Röthlisberger, R., Fischer, H., Goto-Azuma, K., Hansson, M.E., Ruth, U. 2006. A new Greenland ice core chronology for the last glacial termination. Journal of Geophysical Research 111, D06102.
- Rasmussen, T.L., Forwick, M., Mackensen, A. 2012. Reconstruction of inflow of Atlantic Water to Isfjorden, Svalbard during the Holocene: Correlation to climate and seasonality. Marine Micropaleontology 94–95, 80–90.
- R Core Team, 2017. R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for StatisticalComputing, Vienna, Austria. URL https://www.R-project.org/.
- Reimer, P.J., Baillie, M.G.L., Bard, E., Bayliss, A., Beck, J.W., Blackwell, P.G., Bronk Ramsey, C., Buck, C.E., Burr, G., Edwards, R.L., Friedrich, M., Grootes, P.M., Guilderson, T.P.,

Hajdas, I., Heaton, T.J., Hogg, A.G., Hughen, K.A., Kaiser, K.F., Kromer B., McCormac, F.G., Manning, S.W., Reimer, R.W., Richards, D.A., Southon, J., Turney, C.S.M., van der Plicht, J., Weyhenmeyer, C. 2009. IntCal09 and Marine09 radiocarbon age calibration curves, 0–50,000 years cal BP. Radiocarbon 51, 1111–1150.

- Reimer, P.J., Bard, E., Bayliss, A., Beck, J.W., Blackwell, P.G., Bronk Ramsey, C., Grootes, P.M., Guilderson, T.P., Haflidason, H., Hajdas, I., Hatté, C., Heaton, T.J., Hogg, A.G., Hughen, K.A., Kaiser, K.F., Kromer, B., Manning, S.W., Reimer, R.W., Richards, D.A., Scott, E.M., Southon, J.R., Turney, C.S.M., van der Plicht, J. 2013. Selection and Treatment of Data for Radiocarbon Calibration: an Update to the International Calibration (Intcal) Criteria. Radiocarbon 55, 1923–1945.
- Rhein, M., Rintoul, S.R., Aoki, S., Campos, E., Chambers, D., Feely, R.A., Gulev, S., Johnson, G.C., Josey, S.A., Kostianoy, A., Mauritzen, C., Roemmich, D., Talley, L.D., Wang, F. 2013. Observations: Ocean. In: Climate Change 2013: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [Stocker, T.F., Qin, D., Plattner, G.-K., Tignor, M., Allen, S.K., Boschung, J., Nauels, A., Xia, Y., Bex, V., Midgley. P.M. (eds.)]. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA.
- Rignot, E., Velicogna, I., van den Broeke, M.R., Monaghan, A., Lenaerts, J.T.M. 2011. Acceleration of the contribution of the Greenland and Antarctic ice sheets to sea level rise. Geophysical Research Letters 38, L05503.
- Rinterknecht, V., Jomelli, V., Brunstein, D., Favier, V., Masson-Delmotte, V., Bourlès, D., Leanni, L., Schläppy, R. 2014. Unstable ice stream in Greenland during the Younger Dryas cold event. Geology 42, 759–762.
- Schrader, H.J., Gersonde, R. 1978. Diatoms and silicoflagellates in the eight metres section of the lower Pliocene of Capo Rossello, Utrecht Micropaleontological Bulletin 17, 129–176.
- Serreze, M.C., Barry, R.G. 2011. Processes and impacts of Arctic amplification: A research synthesis. Global and Planetray Change 77, 85–96.
- Sévellec, F., Fedorov, A.V., Liu, W. 2017. Arctic sea ice-decline weakens the Atlantic Meridional Overturning Circulation. Nature Climate Change 7, 604–610.
- Sha, L., Jiang, H., Seidenkrantz, M.-S., Knudsen, K.L., Olsen, J., Kuijpers, A., Liu, Y. 2014. A diatom-based sea-ice reconstruction for the

Vaigat Strait (Disko Bugt, West Greenland) over the last 5000 yr. Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology 403, 66–79.

- Sha, L., Jiang, H., Seidenkrantz, M.-S., Muscheler, R., Zhang, X., Knudsen, M.F., Olsen, J., Knudsen, K.L., Zhang, W. 2016. Solar forcing as an important trigger for West Greenland sea-ice variability over the last millennium. Quaternary Science Reviews 131, 148–156.
- Sheldon, C., Jennings, A., Andrews, J.T., Ó Cofaigh, C., Hogan, K., Dowdeswell, J.A., Seidenkrantx, M.-S. 2016. Ice stream retreat following the LGM and onset of the West Greenland current in Uummannaq Trough, West Greenland. Quaternary Science Reviews 147, 27–46.
- Simon, Q., St-Onge, G., Hillaire-Marcel, C. 2012. Late Quaternary chronostratigraphic framework of deep Baffin Bay glaciomarine sediments from high-resolution paleomagnetic data. Geochemistry Geophysics Geosystems 13, Q0AO03, doi:10.1029/2012GC004272.
- Simon, Q., Hillaire-Marcel, C., St-Onge, G., Andrews, J.T. 2014. North-eastern Laurentide, western Greenland and souther Innuitian ice stream dynamics during the last glacial cycle. Journal of Quaternary Science 29 (1), 14–26.
- Smeed, D.A. McCarthy, G.D., Cunningham, S.A., Frajka-Williams, E., Rayner, D., Johns, W.E., Meinen, C.S., Baringer, M.O., Moat, B.I., Duchez, A., Bryden, H.L. 2014. Observed decline of the Atlantic meridional overturning circulation 2004–2012. Ocean Science 10, 29–38.
- Smith, D.M., Murphy, J.M. 2007. An objective ocean temperature and salinity analysis using covariances from a global climate model. Journal of Geophysical Research: Oceans 112, C02022.
- Spielhagen, R.F., Werner, K., Sørensen, S.A., Zamelczyk, K., Kandiano, E., Budeus, G., Husum, K., Marchitto, T.M., Hald, M. 2011. Enhanced Modern Heat Transfer to the Arctic by Warm Atlantic Water. Science 331, 450– 453.
- Stephens, C.J., Antonov, I., Boyer, T.P., Conkright, M.E., Locarnini, R.A., O'Brien, T.D., Garcia, H.E. 2002. In World Ocean Atlas 2001, Volume 1: Temperature, NOAA Atlas NESDIS, vol. 49, edited by S. Levitus, 167 pp., U.S. Gov. Print. Off., Washington D.C.
- Stroeve, J.C., Serreze, M.C., Holland, M.M., Kay, J.E., Malanik, J., Barrett, A.P. 2012. The Arctic's rapidly shrinking sea ice cover: a research synthesis. Climatic Change 110, 1005–1027.
- Stuiver, M., Reimer, P. 1993. Extended C-14 data-

base and revised calib 3.0 C-14 age calibration program. Radiocarbon 35, 215–230.

- Tang, C.C.L., Ross, C.K., Yao, T., Petrie, B., DeTracey, B.M., Dunlao, E. 2004. The circulation, water masses and sea-ice of Baffin Bay. Progress in Oceanography 63, 183–228.
- Ter Braak, C., Juggins, S. 1993. Weighted Averaging Partial Least-Squares Regression (WA-PLS) - an Improved Method for Reconstructing Environmental Variables from Species Assemblages. Hydrobiologia 269, 485–502.
- Trachsel, M., Telford, R.J. 2016. Technical note: Estimating unbiased transfer-function performances in spatially structured environments. Climate of the Past 12, 1215–1223.
- van der Bilt, W.G.M., Bakke, J., Vasskog, K., D'Andrea, W.J., Bradley, R.S., Ólafsdóttir, S. 2015. Reconstruction of glacier variability from lake sediments reveals dynamic Holocene climate in Svalbard. Quaternary Science Reviews 126, 201–218.
- Vaughan, D.G., Comiso, J.C., Allison, I., Carrasco, J., Kaser, G., Kwok, R., Mote, P., Murray, T., Paul, F., Ren, J., Rignot, E., Solomina, O., Steffen, K., Zhang, T. 2013. Observations: Cryosphere. In: Climate Change 2013: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [Stocker, T.F., Qin, D., Plattner, G.-K., Tignor, M., Allen, S.K., Boschung, J., Nauels, A., Xia, Y., Bex, V., Midgley, P.M. (eds.)]. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA.
- von Quillfeldt, C.H., 2001. Identification of some easily confused diatom species in Arctic spring blooms. Botanica Marina 44, 375–389.
- von Quillfeldt, C.H., Ambrose, W.G.Jr., Clough, L.M. 2003. High number of diatom species in first-year ice from the Chukchi Sea. Polar Biology 26, 806–818.
- Wang, M., Overland, J. E. 2012. A sea ice free summer Arctic within 30 years: An update from CMIP5 models, Geophysical Research Letters 39, L18501, doi:10.1029/2012GL052868.
- Werner, K., Spielhagen, R.F., Bauch, D., Fass, H.C., Kandiano, E., Zamelczyk, K. 2011. Atlantic Wateradvection to the eastern Fram Strait – Multiproxy evidence for late Holocene variability. Palaeogeography Palaeoclimatology Palaeoecology 308, 264–276.
- Williams, K.M. 1990. Late Quaternary paleoceanography of the western Baffin Bay region: evidence from fossil diatoms. Canadian Journal of Earth Sciences 27, 1487–

1494.

- Williams, K.M. 1993. Ice sheet and ocean interactions, margin of the east Greenland ice sheet (14 Ka to present): Diatom evidence. Paleoceanography 8, 69–83.
- Xiao, X., Zhao, M., Knudsen, K.L., Sha, L., Eiríksson, J., Gudmundsdóttir, E., Jiang, H., Guo, Z. 2017. Deglacial and Holocene sea-ice variability north of Iceland and response to ocean circulation changes. Earth and Planetary Science Letters 472, 14–24.
- Young, N.E., Briner, J.P., Rood, D.H., Finkel, R.C. Glacier extent during the Younger Dryas and 8.2-ka event on Baffin Island, Arctic Canada. Science 337, 1330–1333.
- Årthun, M., Eldevik, T., Viste, E., Drange, H., Furevik, T., Johnson, H.L., Keenlyside, N.S. 2016. Skillful prediction of northern climate provided by the ocean. Nature Communications 8:15875, doi: 10.1038/ ncomms15875.